

Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019

2019

Group Composition Characteristics as Predictors of Shared Leadership: An Exploration of Competing Models of Shared Leadership Emergence

Richard Currie
University of Central Florida

Part of the Industrial and Organizational Psychology Commons Find similar works at: https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd University of Central Florida Libraries http://library.ucf.edu

This Masters Thesis (Open Access) is brought to you for free and open access by STARS. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019 by an authorized administrator of STARS. For more information, please contact STARS@ucf.edu.

STARS Citation

Currie, Richard, "Group Composition Characteristics as Predictors of Shared Leadership: An Exploration of Competing Models of Shared Leadership Emergence" (2019). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations*, 2004-2019. 6328.

https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd/6328



GROUP COMPOSITION CHARACTERISTICS AS PREDICTORS OF SHARED LEADERSHIP: AN EXPLORATION OF COMPETING MODELS OF SHARED LEADERSHIP EMERGENCE

by

RICHARD A CURRIE B.A. University of Missouri – Saint Louis, 2015

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in the Department of Psychology in the College of Sciences at the University of Central Florida Orlando, Florida

Spring Term 2019

Major Professor: Mark G Ehrhart

© 2019 Richard Currie

ABSTRACT

The study of leadership in organizations has received much research attention over the past several decades. However, most of this research has examined hierarchical structures of leadership wherein one individual leads, or is perceived to lead, several other individuals. With a growing number of organizations structuring employees within teams or work groups, researchers have begun studying the ways in which leadership operates in groups. One alternative to the traditional hierarchical structure is for leadership to be distributed or shared in groups such that multiple group members contribute to the overall leadership function of the group. As a result, researchers have begun examining the construct of shared leadership, which is defined as the extent to which multiple group members share in the leadership function of the group. Because shared leadership is a relatively new concept in the research literature, our knowledge of the antecedents of shared leadership is limited. The primary aim of the present research was to explore group composition as a potential antecedent of shared leadership in teams. Group composition was examined in terms of the agreeableness, extraversion, collectivistic work orientation, and trait competitiveness within the group. Mean, minimum/maximum, and variance models of group composition were employed in the present research. A sample of 385 participants comprised a total of 97 groups of three to six individuals to complete a leaderless group discussion exercise and completed measures of shared leadership after completing the group exercise. Results from a series of hierarchical linear regression analyses found no significant relationships between any of predictors and shared leadership using either a social network analysis or a referent-shift approach. Given the short amount of time

group members worked on the group task, a clear implication of these findings is that shared leadership requires adequate time to manifest in groups.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	vii
INTRODUCTION	1
OVERVIEW OF SHARED LEADERSHIP	4
Definition and Measurement of Shared Leadership	4
Outcomes of Shared Leadership	5
Determinants of Shared Leadership	6
MULTI-LEVEL THEORY OF EMERGENT PHENOMENA	8
Convergent Isomorphic Models	8
Minimum/Maximum Discontinuous Models	10
Variance Discontinuous Models	11
Summary	13
STEINER'S TYPOLOGY OF TASKS	14
GROUP COMPOSITION AND SHARED LEADERSHIP EMERGENCE HYPOTH	IESES 16
Agreeableness	16
Extraversion	20
Collectivistic Work Orientation	25
Trait Competitiveness	29
METHOD	32
Sample	32
Procedure	32
Survey 1 Measures	33
Personality	33
Collectivistic Work Orientation	33
Trait Competitiveness	34
Survey 2 Measures	34
Shared Leadership	34
Control Variables	36
Task Interest	36
RESULTS	38
Analyses	38

Network Density Measure of Shared Leadership	41
Group Agreeableness	41
Group Extraversion	44
Group Collectivistic Work Orientation	46
Group Trait Competitiveness	48
Referent-Shift Consensus Measure of Shared Leadership	50
Additional Analyses	55
Group Task Strategy	55
Off-task Talking	57
Total Task Time	58
Curvilinear Effects	58
DISCUSSION	60
APPENDIX A: LGD MATERIALS	71
APPENDIX B: COMPLETE MEASURES	76
APPENDIX C: INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL LETTER	83
REFERENCES	85

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Summary of Means, Standard Deviations, and Intercorrelations for Study Variables 4	10
Table 2: Shared Leadership (Network Density) Regressed on Group Agreeableness	13
Table 3: Shared Leadership (Network Density) Regressed on Group Extraversion	1 5
Table 4: Shared Leadership (Network Density) Regressed on Group Collectivistic Work	
Orientation	17
Table 5: Shared Leadership (Network Density) Regressed on Group Trait Competitiveness	19
Table 6: Shared Leadership (Referent-Shift) Regressed on Group Agreeableness	51
Table 7: Shared Leadership (Referent-Shift) Regressed on Group Extraversion	52
Table 8: Shared Leadership (Referent-Shift) Regressed on Group Collectivistic Work Orientation	on
	53
Table 9: Shared Leadership (Referent-Shift) Regressed on Group Trait Competitiveness 5	54

INTRODUCTION

Organizational researchers and practitioners have been interested in leadership for decades since it has been linked to important work-related outcomes such as motivation (Chaudhry & Javed, 2012; Isaac, Zerbe, & Pitt, 2001), organizational climate and culture (Bass & Avolio, 1994; Schneider, Ehrhart, Mayer, Saltz, & Niles-Jolly, 2005; Zohar, 2002), and jobrelated performance (McColl-Kennedy & Anderson, 2002; Yammarino, Spangler, & Bass, 1993). As a result, researchers have proposed multiple theories of leadership to delineate the attributes of effective and ineffective leaders as well as the orientations and behaviors that influence leadership style and effectiveness. From this line of research, scholars have conducted several meta-analyses of the determinants, moderators, and outcomes of leadership from different theoretical perspectives (e.g., Bono & Judge, 2004; Conger & Kanungo, 1987; DeGroot, Kiker, & Cross, 2000; Dumdum, Lowe, & Avolio, 2013; Judge & Piccolo, 2004; Judge, Piccolo, & Ilies, 2004; Martin, Guillaume, Thomas, Lee, & Epitropaki, 2016). Although these traditional theories of leadership are informative of how leadership functions in organizations, changes in the broader work context in recent years have impacted how researchers and practitioners ought to address the concept of organizational leadership.

Particularly, there has been an increase of employees working in teams or work groups in many of today's organizations (McGrath, Arrow, & Berdahl, 2000; Salas, Rosen, Burke, & Goodwin, 200p; Sundstrom, McIntyre, Halfhill, & Richards, 2000). Prior research has suggested that group performance is predicted by a distinct set of variables from what predicts individual performance (Bell, 2007; Bird, 1977; Salas, Cooke, & Rosen, 2008). Additionally, team-based organizational structures are much flatter such that there is less perceived power distance

between different levels within an organization (Halevy, Chou, & Galinsky, 2011; McEvily, Soda, & Tortoriello, 2014). Whereas traditional theories of leadership (e.g., charismatic, transformational, authentic, etc.) have been used to explain a wide array of individual-level outcomes, they were not necessarily conceptualized to explain how leadership functions in newer organizational structures that involve increased group work, less formality, and decreased intraorganizational power distance.

Shared leadership is a newer theory of leadership that is specifically designed to explain how leadership functions within work groups. Whereas traditional leadership theories stemming from the extant literature on leadership emergence explain how a small proportion of people in organizations are perceived as formal or informal leaders of a larger group of people, shared leadership is described as the extent to which the overall leadership function in work groups is shared amongst several members of the work group (Day, Gronn, & Salas, 2004; Perry, Pearce, & Sims Jr, 1999). Although shared leadership is a relatively new construct, there is a growing body of literature explaining some of the determinants as well as many of the outcomes of shared leadership (D'Innocenzo, Mathieu, & Kukenberger, 2016; Nicolaides et al., 2014). As will be discussed later in more detail, there is much more literature on the outcomes versus the antecedents of shared leadership. Therefore, a main goal of the current research was to contribute to the literature on the potential antecedents of shared leadership.

One approach to understanding when shared leadership is most likely to emerge is to focus on the composition of the group (Mathieu, Hollenbeck, van Knippenberg, & Ilgen, 2017). To date, only one published study has addressed group composition as a determinant of shared leadership. In that study (Small & Rentsch, 2010), group averages of collectivistic work orientation and intragroup trust were found to be significant predictors of shared leadership. This

thesis expands on the research by Small and Rentsch (2011) by examining group composition with additional variables as well as using a broader set of approaches for operationalizing group composition beyond the group mean.

The primary aim of the present research was to explore whether group composition predicts shared leadership in teams. Specifically, this study sought to extend the current literature by addressing agreeableness, extraversion, collectivistic work orientation, and trait competitiveness within the group as predictors of shared leadership. Although researchers have used group averages (mean models) to represent group composition for a given variable of interest (Barrick, Stewart, Neubert, & Mount, 1998; Halfhill, Sundstrom, Lahner, Calderone, & Nielsen, 2005), it has been suggested that variability within groups (variance models) or individuals scoring the highest or lowest (compilation models) can provide incremental validity over mean models (Barrick et al., 1998; Halfhill et al., 2005; Moreland, Levine, & Wingert, 2013). Following this line of research, the present research adds to the shared leadership literature by examining both variance and compilation models of group composition alongside traditional mean models to determine which variables lead to greater shared leadership in workgroups. In the following sections, I discuss the construct of shared leadership in much greater detail, explain the three broad models of group composition models, and discuss each of the study propositions.

OVERVIEW OF SHARED LEADERSHIP

Definition and Measurement of Shared Leadership

Carson, Tesluk, and Marrone (2007) defined shared leadership as "an emergent team property that results from the distribution of leadership influence across multiple team members" (p. 1218). There are multiple approaches to measuring shared leadership in teams. One approach is the referent-shift method, which involves asking each group member to rate the extent to which they perceive leadership to be shared within their work group (D'Innocenzo et al., 2016). Typically, the individual ratings are averaged together, and, if there is adequate within-group agreement, the aggregated scores are used as an indicator of overall shared leadership (D'Innocenzo et al., 2016).

The more common approach to measuring shared leadership is through social network analysis (e.g., Carson et al., 2007; D'Innocenzo et al., 2016; Mehra, Smith, Dixon, & Robertson, 2006; Small & Rentsch, 2010; Wang, Waldman, & Zhang, 2014). Here, rather than having people rate the extent to which shared leadership exists, each group member is instructed to indicate the extent to which they perceive each of their fellow group members to be a leader in the group. Figuratively, there is a unidirectional arrow from the rater to everyone perceived as a leader by the rater, and no connections between the rater and group members that are not perceived as a leader by the rater. Unidirectional arrows become bidirectional arrows when two group members perceive each other to be leaders within the work group. In any group, there is a maximum number of possible connections, or 'ties,' between group members. When the number of ties is at the maximum, all members are perceived as leaders by each of their fellow group members and these networks are considered to be dense (Contractor, DeChurch, Carson, Carter, & Keegan, 2012; Mehra et al., 2006). On the contrary, networks are less dense when a relatively

small number of ties exist in proportion to the maximum number of ties. Additionally, networks with high centrality occur when a substantial proportion of the maximum number of ties are unidirectional arrows pointing to one or relatively few group members (Freeman, Roeder, & Mulholland, 1979; Mehra et al., 2006). In such cases, while many ties may be present within the social network, there is little support for shared leadership (Small & Rentsch, 2010). Specifically, rather than many members sharing the overall leadership function of the group, only a relative few are perceived as group leaders. Because the social network approach allows researchers to quantitatively determine the extent to which shared leadership exists down to the level of component ties between two group members, researchers have advocated for the use of the social network method when studying shared leadership (Carson et al., 2007; Contractor et al., 2012; D'Innocenzo et al., 2016; Mehra et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2014).

Outcomes of Shared Leadership

Much of the current research literature on shared leadership has examined its outcomes, with many researchers finding stable, positive relationships between shared leadership and team performance and effectiveness outcomes (e.g., Carson et al., 2007; Hoch, 2014; Hoch & Kozlowski, 2014; Perry et al., 1999; Serban & Roberts, 2016; Ullah & Park, 2013). In addition to team performance, previous research has also found evidence suggesting that shared leadership positively relates to trust and affective commitment (Hoch & Kozlowski, 2014; Pearce & Conger, 2002), cohesion (Mathieu, Kukenberger, D'Innocenzo, & Reilly, 2015; Pearce & Conger, 2002), knowledge sharing (Hoch, 2014), team and task satisfaction (Serban & Roberts, 2016), and team creativity (Wu & Cormican, 2016). There are, however, exceptions to these findings. For example, researchers have found that, over time, shared leadership predicts team

cohesion but not team performance (Mathieu et al., 2015), and others have concluded that shared leadership predicts team performance for knowledge teams rather than for manufacturing teams (Fausing, Jeppesen, Jønsson, Lewandowski, & Bligh, 2013). Nonetheless, there is an extensive body of research relating shared leadership to numerous desirable work outcomes.

Determinants of Shared Leadership

In contrast to the literature on the outcomes of shared leadership, there is far less research exploring the potential determinants of shared leadership. Exceptions include the work by Fausing and colleagues (i.e., Fausing et al., 2013; Fausing, Jønsson, Lewandowski, & Bligh, 2015), who found that factors such as team autonomy, empowering external leadership, and task interdependence serve as potential antecedents of shared leadership. Furthermore, work by Serban and Roberts (2016) found evidence suggesting that creative task types, task cohesion, and internal team environments can promote the emergence of shared leadership in work groups.

Despite this progress, one potential antecedent to shared leadership that has received very limited attention, despite calls by multiple researchers (e.g., Carson et al., 2007; Small & Rentsch, 2010), is group composition. Based on the extensive leadership emergence literature that has found that various individual difference characteristics such as masculinity, dominance, intelligence, extraversion, and conscientiousness significantly predict whether individuals are perceived as leaders (Kirkpatrick & Locke, 1996; LePine, Hollenbeck, Ilgen, & Hedlund, 1997; Lord, de Vader, & Alliger, 1986; Zaccaro, Foti, & Kenny, 1991), it is reasonable to expect that the relative composition of traits within work groups should predict the extent to which leadership is shared among multiple group members. In line with this rationale, Small and Rentsch (2011) conducted longitudinal research on group composition and shared leadership,

finding partial support for average collectivistic work orientation and full support for average intragroup trust as predictors of shared leadership. Currently, this is the only published research on the role of group composition in predicting shared leadership.

One shortcoming of the Small and Rentsch (2011) study is that it only addressed the groups' composition for one individual difference variable, collectivistic work orientation, as intragroup trust is more of a relationship or group process variable. Thus, this study expands on that research by considering several additional group member characteristics. In addition, Small and Rentsch (2011) only focused on mean levels of collectivistic work orientation and trust. As mentioned earlier, there are models of group composition (i.e., variance and compilation models) that may, in some cases, provide incremental predictive validity over mean models. Before addressing how such models may be applied to specific variables for predicting shared leadership, I will explain several approaches to modeling group composition and outline some of the research using each method.

MULTI-LEVEL THEORY OF EMERGENT PHENOMENA

In this thesis, I use the multi-level theory of emergent phenomena (Kozlowski & Klein, 2000) to ground each hypothesis of the study. Kozlowski and Klein (2000) explained how higher-order phenomena can emerge through the interaction of individual-level "elemental content" such as affect, cognition, behavior, and other characteristics. Furthermore, the authors stated that "elemental content is the raw material of emergence" (p.55). Under this definition, group composition is considered an emergent phenomenon not only because it originates from the attributes of component members of the group, but also because it requires the interaction each group member's individual attributes to emerge as a higher-order construct. Kozlowski and Klein (2000) outlined a typology of emergence that describes the multiple ways in which emergent phenomena may emerge. Overall, the typology of theoretical emergent processes exists on a continuum ranging from isomorphic (composition) models to discontinuous (compilation) models. Although the Kozlowski and Klein (2000) typology describes six broad methods of emergent processes, I will discuss three of the methods in greater detail as past research suggests that they are most relevant to the present research.

Convergent Isomorphic Models

Convergent models are some of the most common methods of modeling emergent phenomena. In such models, elemental content is constrained by contextual factors and interactional processes such that there is low variability of elemental content and the phenomenon converges around a common value usually represented by either a mean or a sum (Kozlowski & Klein, 2000). Underlying these models are two key assumptions. First, when using isomorphic models, researchers assume the contextual and interactional factors create low

variability of elemental content between multiple individuals. Due to the presumed low variability, researchers assign a value (i.e., mean or sum) to represent the emergent phenomenon. Second, by assigning one combined value to represent the elemental content of all component individuals, researchers assume there to be a linear relationship between the elemental content and the emergent phenomenon. Kozlowski and Klein (2000) described convergent models as the most isomorphic method of modeling emergent phenomena because such models assume a simple linear relationship between the underlying elemental content and the higher-order emergent phenomenon.

Regarding group composition, Halfhill et al. (2005) stated that "the most common method is to calculate the mean score for the group and works under the assumption that the amount of the characteristic possessed by each individual increases the collective pool of that characteristic" (p.86). Prior research using convergent models (group averages) has found that group-level extraversion is related to group performance and that group-level conscientiousness did not relate to group performance (Barry & Stewart, 1997). Another study using group averages for emotional intelligence found that group-level emotional intelligence did not correlate with group performance (Day & Carroll, 2004). Recently, and perhaps most relevant to the current research, Zhou, Zhang, and Shen (2017) found that average team conscientiousness and openness to experience moderated the relationship between shared leadership and entrepreneurial team performance. Hence, mean models have been commonly used to measure group composition.

Minimum/Maximum Discontinuous Models

Different from convergent isomorphic models, minimum/maximum models suggest that unit members do not converge around a single value in terms of their individual contributions of elemental content. Regarding minimum/maximum models, Kozlowski and Klein (2000) stated that "the standing of one individual on the phenomenon in question determines the standing of the collective" (p. 71). As a result, rather than the group average being most important, the group member with either the lowest or the highest value for a given variable sets the value of the collective for that attribute. Kozlowski and Klein described how, in some cases, the minimum value may be the best indicator of the collective attribute, and in other cases the maximum value may be a better indicator. Researchers must rely on theory to determine whether to use a minimum or a maximum method of modeling emergent phenomena. Although this approach may appear less intuitive, there is a theoretical reason for why using discontinuous models may provide a more realistic conceptualization of group composition as an emergent phenomenon than what is provided through isomorphic models. As mentioned earlier, isomorphic models assume that contextual factors and interactional processes constrain the emergence of elemental content into higher-order phenomena such that individuals in groups converge around a single value that best represents the collective standing for specific forms of elemental content. As a result, isomorphic models assume a linear relationship exists between individual-level elemental content and higher-order emergent phenomena. On the contrary, discontinuous models do not assume that there is low variability of elemental content due to contextual constraints. Specifically, minimum/maximum models suggest that one group member (i.e., the lowestscoring or the highest scoring) best represents the group's standing on different forms of elemental content. Thus, instead of assuming a linear relationship between elemental content and emergent phenomena, minimum/maximum models reflect a non-linear, discontinuous relationship between elemental content and emergent phenomena.

There are many examples of prior research that has used the minimum/maximum approach to modeling emergent phenomena in the workplace. For instance, longitudinal research found that minimum values for agreeableness, helping beliefs, and other-oriented values directly predicted the emergence of team helping norms (Raver, Ehrhart, & Chadwick, 2012). In her meta-analysis of group composition variables as predictors of team performance, Bell (2007) found support that team minimum and maximum general mental ability predicted team performance in lab settings, whereas team minimum of agreeableness strongly predicted team performance in field settings. More recent research has found that team maximum neuroticism negatively relates to group performance on some tasks (Kramer, Bhave, & Johnson, 2014). Hence, minimum/maximum models have been used to model group composition in cases wherein it may be less appropriate to use traditional mean models.

Variance Discontinuous Models

Lastly, similar to minimum/maximum models, variance models are discontinuous models of emergent phenomena such that they do not assume a linear relationship exists between elemental content and emergent phenomena. Specifically, Kozlowski and Klein (2000) described variance models as distinct from other forms of emergence in that they do not focus on singular values (e.g., mean, minimum, or maximum) to represent the collective standing for a given trait. Rather, this approach uses the within-group variability in elemental content to explain emergent phenomena. Whereas isomorphic models of emergence should be used in instances where there is little variability in elemental content, variance models can and should be used when there is

high intragroup variability in elemental content. In fact, when using the variance method to model emergent phenomena, the variance or standard deviation is the indicator of variability most commonly used to reflect the emergent phenomenon (Kozlowski & Klein, 2000).

Kozlowski and Klein (2000) described how emergent phenomena can be modeled by either high or low within-group variability. For example, they mentioned how previous researchers (e.g., Jackson, 1975; Jackson, May, & Whitney, 1995; Koene, Boone, & Soeters, 1997; Tsui, Egan, & O'Reilly III, 1992; Wiersema & Bantel, 1992) have used the variance approach to model emergent phenomena such as demographic diversity, norm crystallization, and culture strength in collectives. More recent empirical research has also used similar models of variability to examine emergent phenomena in work settings. Prewett, Walvoord, Stilson, Rossi, and Brannick (2009), for example, found that variability in agreeableness, extraversion, conscientiousness, and emotional stability related to team performance, but only in tasks with frequent communication and work exchanges. Additionally, prior research by Kramer et al. (2014) found that variability in extraversion was positively related to group performance for additive tasks (group members share skills with all other group members) rather than conjunctive tasks (group members work independently toward a common goal).

Summary

Whereas the majority of studies using the theory of emergent phenomena (Kozlowski & Klein, 2000) have examined group performance as the emergent phenomenon of interest, the present research addressed the ways in which group composition (elemental content) can bring about shared leadership (emergent phenomenon) in work groups. Specifically, I used these three models of emergence to explain how individual difference characteristics of team members emerge to predict shared leadership amongst the members of the team. Since the majority of researchers have used Steiner's task types (Steiner, 1972) to determine the most appropriate method of modeling emergent phenomena (e.g., Bell, 2007; Day, Arthur, et al., 2004; Halfhill et al., 2005), I will very briefly describe the four task types under Steiner's typology and explain its relevance in the current research.

STEINER'S TYPOLOGY OF TASKS

Steiner (1972) described how the extent to which group member contributions on team tasks can be shared or divided in several ways. As a result, the ways in which individual-level contributions of team members emerge into emergent phenomena can vary as a function of the task type (Day, Arthur, et al., 2004; Halfhill et al., 2005; Kozlowski & Klein, 2000; Kramer et al., 2014). Steiner (1972) proposed that there are four types of unitary team tasks: disjunctive, conjunctive, additive, and discretionary.

Steiner (1972) defined disjunctive task types as tasks in which "the group can accept only one of the available individual contributions as its own" (p. 17). Such team tasks are mutually exclusive such that, regardless of all other individual contributions, that of one member (typically the stronger or more successful member) is chosen to represent the entire group. Researchers typically use group maximum scores to represent emergent phenomena in teams with disjunctive tasks (Bell, 2007; Day, Arthur, et al., 2004; Kramer et al., 2014; Prewett et al., 2009). On the contrary, conjunctive tasks are those in which the group is no stronger than its weakest member. Steiner used the example of a mountain climbing team to describe how the weakest member on such a task would hinder group performance just enough to overshadow the performance of the remaining members of the mountain climbing team. It is typical to use minimum models to examine emergent phenomena in teams with conjunctive tasks (Bell, 2007; Halfhill et al., 2005; Kramer et al., 2014). Additive task types are those in which the relative contributions of each group member are combined to reflect the group's standing. As Steiner (1972) explained, additive task types require contribution from each group member rather than relying on the contributions of either the strongest (disjunctive tasks) or the weakest member

(conjunctive tasks) to represent the collective standing. It is common to use either the mean or sum of individual group members when modeling emergent phenomena in groups with additive tasks (Barry & Stewart, 1997; Bell, 2007; Halfhill et al., 2005; Small & Rentsch, 2010; Steiner, 1972; Zhou et al., 2017). However, prior research suggests that variance models can predict emergent phenomena in groups with additive tasks (Kramer et al., 2014). Lastly, discretionary tasks are those team tasks in which limited contextual constraints allow members of the group to determine how to combine their individual contributions. In such tasks, members can choose to combine their individual contributions in a disjunctive, conjunctive, or additive manner. Thus, such tasks are considered 'discretionary' as the context grants the work group the latitude to determine how to combine the individual contributions of each group member.

As will be discussed in more detail in the methods section, the current research used a leaderless group discussion (LGD) exercise as the context to observe the emergence of shared leadership in groups. Although the groups were assigned a specific task to complete together, it was up to each group to decide how to best work together to complete the task. On the one hand, some groups could choose to hear ideas from each group member, decide which were the best, and use that idea as the group product (disjunctive task). On the other hand, some groups could choose to work together by having each group member voice their opinions throughout the entire process such that one solution would be created from the individual contributions of each group member (additive task). Even still, some groups could use components of various task types when completing the LGD exercise. Since discretionary task types inherently do not follow a single model of emergence, the present research explored the three approaches previously described as potential routes to the emergence of shared leadership.

GROUP COMPOSITION AND SHARED LEADERSHIP EMERGENCE HYPOTHESES

As mentioned earlier, the primary aim of the current research is to examine the role of group composition characteristics as potential predictors of shared leadership. The characteristics of group composition examined were agreeableness, extraversion, collectivistic work orientation, and trait competitiveness. Specifically, these variables of group composition were chosen based on existing evidence of their impact on various aspects of team functioning. In the following sections, I define each variable being studied and discuss some of the previous research considering each variable in relation to team functioning and how that it relevant for shared leadership. Furthermore, using theory from Steiner (1972) and Kozlowski and Klein (2000), I will present competing models of shared leadership emergence (i.e., mean, minimum/maximum, and variance) to be empirically tested for each of the variables presented.

Agreeableness

Agreeableness is an interpersonally-related personality factor from the Big-Five personality taxonomy whereby agreeable individuals exhibit high levels of interpersonal trust, consideration, and sympathy, and those with low levels of agreeableness are more antagonistic and distrusting of others. Since agreeableness is an indicator of how individuals typically interact with others, it is a highly relevant characteristic of group composition to consider when studying group dynamics and team functioning such as the emergence of shared leadership. Although no study has yet to examine the role of collective agreeableness as a predictor of shared leadership, team agreeableness has been examined in several ways as a predictor of various positive work group outcomes.

Using a mean (convergent) model of team agreeableness, Barrick et al. (1998) sought to explore the role of team agreeableness as a predictor of team viability (team capability to effectively cooperate). However, in a sample comprised of manufacturing team workers, they did not find support for the notion that team agreeableness significantly related to team viability. Contrary to this finding, subsequent empirical studies examining team agreeableness as a predictor of team processes and outcomes has shown that team agreeableness positively relates to several important team processes and outcomes. For example, Neuman, Wagner, and Christiansen (1999) found that team personality elevation (mean) model of team agreeableness was shown to effectively predict overall team performance. More recently, Kong, Konczak, and Bottom (2015) found evidence suggesting that average levels of team agreeableness fully moderated the relationship between team satisfaction and team performance such that when team agreeableness was high, team member satisfaction was not significantly related to team performance. Furthermore, there is evidence suggesting that average team agreeableness moderates the relationship between variability in team agreeableness and constructive controversy (free discussion of diverse ideas), such that the relationship is stronger with higher average levels of team agreeableness (Wang, Chen, Tjosvold, & Shi, 2010). In all, mean models of team agreeableness have been shown to predict the emergence of desirable team functioning.

Although no study has yet to examine whether average team agreeableness relates to shared leadership, there is reason to believe such a relationship may exist. In order for shared leadership to emerge, there must be relatively low intragroup conflict and team members must be mindful of each other's feelings and concerns such that strong group cohesion is maintained. In fact, prior research has found that group cohesion is positively related to shared leadership (Mathieu et al., 2015; Serban & Roberts, 2016). Dijkstra, van Dierendonck, Evers, and De Dreu

(2005), in their article on conflict and well-being at work, suggested that individuals with high agreeableness are less likely to attribute hostile attributions to the actions of others and actively pursue harmonious relations with others. Additionally, since highly agreeable individuals are typically not very argumentative or confrontational, it is likely that groups comprised of such individuals will experience less group conflict and more group cohesion than those comprised of members low in agreeableness. Therefore, agreeableness is likely to relate to shared leadership in that higher average levels of agreeableness will negatively relate to intragroup conflict and positively relate group cohesion and that this will promote the emergence of shared leadership.

Hypothesis 1a: Mean team levels of agreeableness are positively related to shared leadership.

In addition to mean models, some researchers have used minimum discontinuous models to study the role of team agreeableness on team functioning outcomes. Barrick et al. (1998), for example, used a minimum model of team agreeableness alongside of a mean model to determine whether the least agreeable member of a team significantly affected overall team viability. However, the results of their study failed to support the hypothesis that a positive relationship existed between the least agreeable team member and team viability. Nonetheless, other studies have supported the idea that minimum team agreeableness significantly relates to distinct aspects of group functioning. For example, following the notion that agreeableness leads to increased group cohesion (Greene, 1989), Van Vianen and De Dreu (2001) discovered that lowest group members' scores on agreeableness positively related to both task cohesion and task performance. A study by Neuman and Wright (1999), which included 79 four-person human resource work groups, found that the agreeableness score for the least agreeable work group member positively related to team-level performance, conflict resolution, and open communication. Meta-analytic

evidence suggests that the least agreeable team member can significantly disrupt team performance (Bell, 2007). Moreover, in their examination of the predictors of team helping behavior and team helping norms, Raver et al. (2012) discovered that minimum team agreeableness significantly related to both average team helping behavior and team helping norms. Thus, there is substantial empirical evidence supporting the notion that a minimum model of team agreeableness is an appropriate method of examining the emergence of various desirable emergent phenomena in work groups.

It is likely that the least agreeable team member can influence the emergence of shared leadership in teams. As mentioned earlier, those with low agreeableness may lack the skills needed to deescalate group conflicts when they arrive and may even contribute to conflict within the group. For example, in a group with mostly agreeable members, one highly disagreeable member can create a negative team environment by lacking the consideration, politeness, and interpersonal discernment necessary to maintain positive and constructive team functioning. Buttressing this view, Dijkstra et al. (2005) suggested that those low in agreeableness are more likely to misattribute the actions of others, and that such individuals can exacerbate small group conflicts. The increase in group conflict will likely decrease group cohesion, therefore diminishing the potential for shared leadership to emerge. Hence, I expect that teams in which the least agreeable team members' agreeableness scores are high will result in more shared leadership relative to teams in which the least agreeable members' agreeableness scores are low.

Hypothesis 1b: Minimum team levels of agreeableness are positively related to shared leadership.

Although much research has used convergent and minimum models to explore the role of team agreeableness on emergent phenomena in work groups, far less research has used a

variance approach to model team agreeableness. Nevertheless, research by Barrick et al. (1998) and Bell (2007) suggested that variability in team agreeableness positively relates to team conflict. In many cases, team conflict is negatively related to team performance (De Dreu & Weingart, 2003). However, others have noted that some amount of task conflict (disagreement concerning how to approach team duties) can result in better team outcomes (De Dreu, 2006; DeChurch & Marks, 2001; Jehn, 1995; Jehn & Mannix, 2001). Building on this line of research, Wang et al. (2010) sought to understand ways in which team conflict might be beneficial to overall effective team functioning. These researchers found that agreeableness diversity (i.e., variability in team agreeableness) significantly and positively related to constructive controversy, which they define as "the open-minded discussion of diverse views" (p. 139). More importantly, Wang et al. (2010) found constructive controversy to positively predict team effectiveness. Taken together, these findings indicate that variability in team agreeableness may result in more conflict, but that this conflict may ultimately result in greater team effectiveness. While shared leadership is a team process is facilitated by cohesive team environments (i.e., little team conflict) and often predicts improved team effectiveness, it is unclear whether variability in team agreeableness will positively or negatively predict shared leadership. As a result, the present study sought to answer the following research question:

Research Question 1: How does variability in team agreeableness relate to shared leadership?

Extraversion

Extraversion is an interpersonally-related Big-Five personality trait whereby individuals high in extraversion are sociable, active, and tend to experience positive emotions such as

happiness and pleasure (Costa & McCrae, 1992). Implicit leadership theory argues that individuals have schemas for people in leadership positions (Lord, Foti, & De Vader, 1984), and prior meta-analytic evidence suggests that people tend to perceive extraverts as leaders more than introverts (Lord et al., 1986). Another meta-analysis found that extraversion positively relates to leader emergence in LGDs (Ensari, Riggio, Christian, & Carslaw, 2011).

The highly referenced meta-analysis of personality and performance by Barrick and Mount (1991) concluded that extraversion positively predicts job performance for jobs requiring much interpersonal interaction better than for job requiring little interpersonal interaction. Supporting this notion at the group level, Barrick et al. (1998) found that average team levels of extraversion positively related to the team's ability to effectively cooperate (i.e., team viability). Examining the role of personality on group interaction style and group contextual performance, Balthazard, Potter, and Warren (2004) studied average team extraversion in relation to constructive interaction style, which they described as being "characterized by a balanced concern for personal group outcomes, cooperation, creativity, free exchange of information, and respect for others' perspectives" (p. 42). Contrary to the findings of Barrick et al. (1998), Balthazard et al. (2004) did not find a significant relationship between average team extraversion and group contextual performance, and found that average levels of team extraversion negatively predicted constructive interaction style. However, supporting the results of Barrick et al. (1998), a study by Van Vianen and De Dreu (2001) found that average team extraversion was positively related to social cohesion in groups. Moreover, meta-analytic evidence suggests that average team extraversion positively predicts team performance (Bell, 2007).

With shared leadership being an emergent group phenomenon that requires coordinated group interaction and communication, it is expected that extraversion as a group composition

variable should relate to the emergence of shared leadership. Specifically, groups with higher average levels of extraversion will likely verbally distribute ideas amongst group members to a greater to degree than groups with lower average levels of extraversion. Furthermore, this sharing of ideas is likely to foster greater task cohesion amongst group members and possibly even greater social cohesion as people are often more attracted to others with which they feel comfortable talking. Supporting these claims, previous studies using mean models have found that team extraversion positively relates to respect, cooperation, and social cohesion (Balthazard et al., 2004), all of which likely influence the free flow of information within groups. Since both knowledge sharing and group cohesion are important correlates of shared leadership (Mathieu et al., 2015; Pearce & Conger, 2002; Serban & Roberts, 2016), I expect average team extraversion to positively relate to shared leadership.

Hypothesis 2a: Mean team levels of extraversion are positively related to shared leadership.

Far less research has used a minimum/maximum approach to modeling team extraversion in groups. The single exception identified in this literature review using a minimum/maximum approach to modeling team extraversion found that the least extraverted (minimum) group member's extraversion score positively predicted group social cohesion (Van Vianen & De Dreu, 2001) in both student and field samples. Interestingly, in the same study, the researchers found that the most extraverted (maximum) group member's extraversion score positively predicted group social cohesion in the student sample but not in the field study. Despite the paucity of research using a minimum/maximum approach when exploring team extraversion, the existing evidence suggests that a minimum model exhibits more consistent results relative to a maximum model.

Building on these findings, it is expected that the least extraverted team member will likely influence the emergence of shared leadership in work groups. Individuals low in extraversion, being less likely to engage in social interaction, will be more likely to withhold information that could be valuable to the team. In addition, the least extraverted team member may create an internal group environment that makes it uncomfortable for more extraverted team members to speak freely with other members of the group. An internal environment such as the one just described will likely reduce the overall cohesiveness of the group since open communication is a necessary correlate of social cohesion. As both knowledge sharing and group cohesion are vital for the emergence of shared leadership to take place, the least extraverted team member will likely play an important role in the emergence of shared leadership. Specifically, the higher the extraversion score for the least extraverted team member, the more shared leadership is expected to emerge for the group.

Hypothesis 2b: Minimum team levels of extraversion are positively related to shared leadership.

Lastly, several studies have used a variance approach to modeling team extraversion in relation to various emergent phenomena in workgroups. Although Neuman et al. (1999) found that variability of extraversion in teams positively related to team performance, they also discovered that variability of extraversion in teams did not significantly relate to team viability. Other researchers have found that variability in team extraversion does not relate to, and may even disrupt, effective group functioning. For example, Van Vianen and De Dreu (2001) did not find evidence suggesting that variance in extraversion related to social cohesion or task cohesion. Furthermore, Balthazard et al. (2004) found that variation in extraversion was negatively related to both contextual performance and constructive interaction style, and was positively related to a

passive/defensive style, which they described as being focused on maintaining group harmony at the expense of knowledge sharing, open communication and questioning, and impartiality.

Based on existing research, it appears that variability in team extraversion should disrupt shared leadership in groups. Namely, Balthazard et al. (2004) found that variability in team extraversion negatively related to open communication and knowledge sharing. Whereas groups comprised of highly extraverted individuals would likely engage in open communication which results in the free flow of information between group members, teams with a mixture of extraverted and introverted members may speak out less so as not to create conflicts with one another. More importantly, high variability in extraversion indicates low within-group agreement regarding the optimal amount of communication within the group. Accordingly, for groups with high variability in extraversion, a portion of the group members will prefer less verbal communication between group members, whereas others will prefer more verbal communication. This disagreement is likely to result in greater task and relationship conflict, decreased social cohesion, and ineffective knowledge sharing amongst members of the group. In turn, these negative team processes will hinder the emergence of shared leadership.

Hypothesis 2c: Group variability in extraversion will be negatively related to shared leadership.

Collectivistic Work Orientation

Collectivistic work orientation is an individual difference construct described as an individual's preference for working in groups rather than by oneself (Eby & Dobbins, 1997).

Various researchers (e.g., Hofstede, 1980, 1984; Triandis, 1995) have argued that although collectivistic orientation as an individual-level characteristic stems from higher-level (e.g., organizational, societal) cultural orientations, substantial within-group variation of collectivistic orientation exists within collectives such that collectivistic orientation may not be the same for every individual within a given collective. Almost all research considering the collectivistic work orientation in organizations has explored how it relates to unit-level functioning and outcomes.

As shared leadership is an emergent phenomenon within the context of work groups, it is expected that collectivistic work orientation will be related to the emergence of shared leadership.

Supporting this notion, the one study examining group composition as a predictor of shared leadership (Small & Rentsch, 2010) found that mean team collectivistic work orientation significantly predicted shared leadership at time 1, but not at time 2. As with the majority of studies examining team collectivistic work orientation, Small and Rentsch (2010) operationalized team collectivistic work orientation as the average orientation of all of the members of the team. Other studies using a similar operationalization (mean model) of team collectivistic work orientation have also found that higher team collectivistic work orientation positively relates to desirable team outcomes. For example, Eby and Dobbins (1997) found that team cooperation mediated the relationship between team collectivistic composition and team performance, such that higher average team collective composition led to higher team cooperation and that, in turn, positively related to team performance. found that average team

collectivistic work orientation positively related to team empowerment and indirectly related to knowledge sharing by way of increased team empowerment and development competition.

Furthermore, meta-analytic evidence by Bell (2007) suggested that there is a moderate to large correlation between average team collectivistic work orientation and team performance in field settings.

As shared leadership is stronger in groups where there is better coordination of tasks, communication, and cohesion, it is likely that having groups comprised of members who prefer working with others (i.e., high collectivistic work orientation) would result in more shared leadership relative to groups comprised of members who prefer working alone (i.e., low collectivistic work orientation). Buttressing this view, as mentioned earlier, empirical evidence suggests that higher average team collectivistic work orientations result in greater group cooperation and knowledge sharing, both of which are related to shared leadership. Additionally, Small and Rentsch (2010) found some support for a positive relationship between team collectivistic work orientation and shared leadership. Therefore, I expect that average team collectivistic orientation will positively relate to shared leadership.

Hypothesis 3a: Mean team levels of collectivistic work orientation are positively related to shared leadership.

No research was identified that took a minimum/maximum approach when studying team collectivistic work orientation in terms of group composition. Eby and Dobbins (1997), however, conducted a mean-split of collectivistic orientation, such that group members were categorized as either "high collectivistic orientation" or "not high collectivistic orientation," and team collectivistic work orientation was determined by calculating the average collectivistic work orientation of the group members with high collectivistic orientation. The results of their analysis

indicated that groups comprised of members with high collectivistic work orientation exhibit greater team cooperation relative to those with members having low collectivistic work orientation. Nonetheless, this approach does not reflect a true maximum model insofar as multiple group members' collectivistic orientation scores were used to compute the overall team collectivistic work orientation score. However, there is evidence that people with individualistic orientations (those on the end of the continuum opposite of those with collectivistic orientations) are less likely to exhibit cooperative behavior relative to those with collectivistic orientations (Kozlowski & Bell, 2003; Wagner, 1995). There is also empirical evidence suggesting that those with more individualistic orientations are less likely to engage in knowledge sharing behavior relative to those with more collectivistic orientations (Muller, Spiliopoulou, & Lenz, 2005).

In summary, there is evidence suggesting that the team member with the lowest collectivistic work orientation can disrupt group processes that are vital to the emergence of shared leadership. Specifically, those with low collectivistic work orientations, having a low preference for working in groups, are less likely to cooperate well with others when placed in a group. A possible explanation for this may be that when working in a group, those with low collectivistic work orientation are motivated to maximize their own independence within the group by limiting knowledge sharing and open communication with others, as well as working to complete group objectives by themselves. As a result, group members that score low on collectivistic work orientation can disrupt team processes that are critical for the emergences of shared leadership (i.e., knowledge sharing, open communication, team cohesion). Thus, it is expected that the group member that scores the lowest on this personality trait can affect shared leadership for the entire group, such that the lower the collectivistic work orientation score for the team member with the lowest score for this trait, the less likely shared leadership is expected

to emerge. Accordingly, the higher the collectivistic work orientation score for the team member with the lowest score for this trait, the more likely shared leadership is expected to emerge.

Hypothesis 3b: Minimum team levels of collectivistic work orientation are positively related to shared leadership.

The only study that I identified considering variability in team collectivistic work orientation is by Dierdorff, Bell, and Belohlav (2011). In this study, the authors were interested in determining the relationship between team collectivistic work orientation, amongst other variables, in relation to team-member exchange (TMX). Like the related leader-member exchange (LMX) construct, Seers (1989) described TMX as group members' perceptions of the quality of social exchanges in their team or work group. In their primary analyses, Dierdorff et al. (2011) measured team collectivistic work orientation as the average collectivistic orientation among the group members. However, they also controlled for variability in collectivistic orientation among team members and discovered that it did not significantly relate to TMX.

Although there is inadequate justification for a hypothesis involving the relationship between variability in team collectivistic work orientation and shared leadership, it is still worthwhile to examine whether such a relationship exists. For example, it may seem reasonable to assume that groups with high variance in collectivistic work orientation would exhibit less shared leadership than groups with less variability. Specifically, since collectivistic work orientation captures an individual's preference for group work, it is likely that groups wherein all members have relatively high collectivistic work orientations will work better together than groups wherein some members are high while others are low in collectivistic work orientation. In latter case, it may be difficult to coordinate the responsibilities of all group members when some would prefer to work alone rather than with others. As a result, those with high collectivistic

work orientation may clash with members who prefer to work alone over how group tasks ought to be completed. This would most likely result in less shared leadership. However, variability may not have a large effect in groups with low average collectivistic work orientations. Since these groups are comprised of members who mostly prefer to work alone, they are already more likely to disagree on group responsibilities and how to handle potential group conflicts and would likely exhibit little shared leadership. Thus, I sought to answer the following research question in the present research:

Research Question 2: How does variability in team collectivistic work orientation relate to shared leadership?

Trait Competitiveness

As stated by Spence and Helmreich (1983), trait competitiveness is "the enjoyment of interpersonal competition and the desire to win and be better than others" (p. 41). Typically, trait competitiveness is studied in relation to individual-level outcomes such as performance (Fletcher, Major, & Davis, 2008) and motivation (Brown, Cron, & Slocum Jr, 1998). Thus, trait competitiveness can function in ways that are beneficial to organizations. However, research has shown that too much competition can be detrimental to employees and organizations insofar as highly competitive individuals may be more likely to experience stress (Fletcher et al., 2008) and may even engage in unethical behavior for the sake of winning (Mudrack, Bloodgood, & Turnley, 2012). Although effects of trait competitiveness in organizations has received quite a bit of attention, trait competitiveness in relation to group processes has received far less research attention relative to personality and cultural traits. Nonetheless, there is evidence suggesting that both intragroup competition and trait competitiveness can influence emergent team outcomes.

Rather than examining competition as a characteristic of group composition, researchers have studied the role of intragroup competition to determine the effects of competition on group processes. For example, prior research by Boos, Franiel, and Belz (2015) found that groups with greater intra-group competition exhibited weaker group cohesion relative to groups with less intra-group competition. One study exploring trait competitiveness as a characteristic of group composition found that average trait competitiveness was negatively related to team empowerment, team flexibility, and intra-group knowledge sharing (He et al., 2014).

Despite the prior empirical evidence suggesting that trait competitiveness positively relates to some individual-level work outcomes, research also suggests that greater trait competitiveness can disrupt group processes that are vital to the emergence of shared leadership (e.g., group cohesion and knowledge sharing). This suggests that competitive individuals are less likely to transparently share task-relevant information with their group members relative to those who are less competitive. Furthermore, competitive individuals are less likely to freely communicate and cooperate well with others, which likely hinders effective group cohesion. Together, knowledge sharing (Hoch, 2014) and cohesion (Hoch & Kozlowski, 2014; Mathieu et al., 2015; Pearce & Conger, 2002; Serban & Roberts, 2016) are two important correlates of shared leadership. Additionally, highly competitive individuals are more likely to put their interests above the interests of the collective. As a result, such individuals may try to take charge in group settings rather that work collaboratively with others so that they are perceived as more knowledgeable and in control. When groups have several members vying to be perceived as the team leader, shared leadership will likely not exist since group members are more interested in competing with others rather than working together to achieve common goals. Hence, I present the following hypothesis:

Hypothesis 4a: Mean team levels of trait competitiveness are negatively related to shared leadership.

To date, no research has used either a minimum/maximum or variance approach to modeling team competitiveness as a characteristic of group composition. However, it is quite possible that the most competitive group member influences shared leadership emergence as much, if not more than the rest of the group. For example, in a group with relatively non-competitive members, one member who is extremely competitive may undermine the group's efforts to freely share task-relevant information, quickly resolve group conflicts, and distribute group responsibilities evenly amongst all group members. In such a case, despite the group's best efforts, little shared leadership will exist because the highly competitive individual will put his or her own agenda ahead of the group's goals. Hence, I hypothesize the following:

Hypothesis 4b: Maximum team levels of trait competitiveness are negatively related to shared leadership.

Similarly, there was little support in the literature to justify a hypothesis concerning variability in team competitiveness. Since less variability suggests greater intragroup agreement, groups with members who are mostly competitive or mostly collaborative may work together better than groups comprised of a mixture of competitive and collaborative members. Therefore, it is quite possible that teams with less variability will exhibit more shared leadership than groups with greater variability in team competitiveness. To explore these possible outcomes, I sought to answer the following research question in the present study:

Research Question 4: How does variability in team trait competitiveness relate to shared leadership?

METHOD

Sample

A total of 385 undergraduate psychology students from a large university in the southeastern United States participated in this study. Participants worked in groups ranging in size from 3 to 6 members with an average group size of 4.13 members (SD = .83). Participants had an average age of 19.29 years (SD = 2.68). A total of 243 participants (63.1%) identified themselves as female, 140 participants (36.4%) identified as male, and 2 participants (.5%) chose not to report their gender. Regarding ethnicity, 40.8% were White, 23.6% were Hispanic, 15.1% were Black or African American, 10.7% were Asian, 7.0% had multiple ethnicities, and the remaining 2.3% indicated they were of another ethnicity or chose not to report their ethnicity. Although the majority of participants (64.7%) indicated that they were not currently employed, a total of 135 participants (35.3%) indicated that they were employed at the time they completed the study.

Procedure

Upon entering the lab, participants were assigned a participant identification number (PIN) that was used to match their data on the two surveys. After consenting to participate in the study, participants first completed an online survey including measures of personality, collectivistic work orientation, trait competitiveness, and demographic variables. Immediately following completion of the first survey, participants completed an LGD exercise with two to five other team members. In the LGD exercise, groups were told that the chair of the psychology department at their university is interested in hearing from students about what makes an effective instructor. Each group was provided an initial list of 17 attributes of effective classroom

teaching, and were instructed to remove five items, generate three additional items, and rank the remaining 15 items from most to least important. This task was previously used by Campbell, Simpson, Stewart, and Manning (2003) and was slightly adapted to meet the needs of the current research. All group interactions during the LGD were recorded for further data analysis. The materials provided to participants for the completion of the LGD exercise are provided in Appendix A. After finishing the LGD exercise, participants completed a second online survey including measures of shared leadership. The complete measures included in both the first and second surveys are shown in Appendix B.

Survey 1 Measures

Personality

Agreeableness and extraversion were assessed using Goldberg's (1999) 10-item measures for both constructs. A sample item of the agreeableness scale read: "Sympathize with others' feelings." A sample item of the extraversion scale read: "Don't mind being the center of attention." For both scales, participants were asked to indicate how accurately each statement describes themselves by using a Likert scale ranging from 1 (Very inaccurately) to 5 (Very accurately). Coefficient alphas were .87 for agreeableness and .91 for extraversion.

Collectivistic Work Orientation

Jackson, Colquitt, Wesson, and Zapata-Phelan's (2006) 15-item measure of psychological collectivism was used to measure collectivistic work orientation. Participants were instructed to think about the work groups that they currently belong and/or have belonged to in the past and indicate the extent to which they agree with several statements using a Likert scale

ranging from 1 (Strongly disagree) -5 (Strongly agree). A sample item read: "I wanted to work with those groups as opposed to working alone." The coefficient alpha for this measure was .82.

Trait Competitiveness

Trait competitiveness was measured using the four-item measure by Helmreich and Spence (1978). Respondents indicated the extent to which they agreed with various statements by using a Likert scale ranging from 1 (Strongly disagree) to 5 (Strongly agree). A sample item read: "It is important to me to perform better than others." The coefficient alpha for this scale in the current study was .79.

Survey 2 Measures

Shared Leadership

Shared leadership was measured two separate ways. First, I used the social network analysis approach to measure shared leadership in this study. Specifically, I used the 1-item measure of shared leadership created by Carson et al. (2007). The item read: "Use the scale to indicate the extent to which your team relied on *Team Member X* for leadership." The endpoints for the scale ranged from 1 (To a very small extent) to 5 (To a very great extent). Participants answered the same question for each of their team members in the place of *Team Member X*. As is commonly used when taking a social network approach to shared leadership (e.g., Carson et al., 2007; D'Innocenzo et al., 2016; Serban & Roberts, 2016), I determined the network density by summing all individual perceptions of team members' leadership and dividing by the total number of possible network ties for each group. I used a specialized calculation approach to appropriately measure the valued ties present in the data. Since participants rated each of their

fellow group members leadership contribution on a scale ranging from 1 to 5, each tie has a maximum value of 5 and a minimum value of 1. Furthermore, the calculation for the total number of possible ties varies as a function of group size (n) and is presented in the following expression: $(n \times (n-1) \times 5)$. Thus, a group of three has a total of 30 possible ties (or 6 ties each having a maximum strength of 5), and a group of six has a total of 150 ties (or 30 ties each having a maximum strength of 5).

Second, participants completed the 25-item measure of shared leadership by Hiller, Day, and Vance (2006). This scale asks respondents to indicate how frequently their team members shared in various aspects of leadership. A sample item read: "Organizing tasks so that work flows more smoothly." The scale ranges from 1 (Never) to 7 (Very frequently). Hiller et al. (2006) found that the 25 items divide into four factors (i.e., planning and organizing, problem solving, support and consideration, and development and mentoring). A review of the 25 items in the scale revealed that not all items in the scale were relevant for the present research. A team of four research assistants with extensive knowledge of the study independently rated each item on its relevance to the study. After rating the items, I facilitated a discussion to reach consensus between each of the four raters. This process led me to remove six items that were irrelevant to the task used in the present study. For example, one of the removed items read: "Helping out when a team member is learning a new skill," and another item read: "Allocating resources according to team's priorities." The full 25-item scale is listed in Appendix B with the dropped items noted with an "X." The coefficient alpha of the remaining 18 items was .90.

Control Variables

To better understand how the hypothesized variables related to shared leadership, I controlled for both the gender and racial makeup of the group as both variables have been empirical shown to significantly relate to leadership perceptions. Although meta-analytic evidence has found that that men and women are equally effective as leaders, additional metaanalytic results suggest that men are perceived as leaders more than women (Eagly & Karau, 1991; Eagly, Karau, & Makhijani, 1995). Furthermore, recent empirical research suggests that Caucasian Americans are perceived as leaders more than racial minorities within the United States (i.e., Asian Americans; Sy et al., 2010). For group gender diversity, I calculated the proportion of males in each group as males were the minority in the current research. Similarly, for ethnic diversity, I dichotomized ethnicity by assigning White/Caucasian participants a value of 1 and non-White/non-Caucasian participants a value of 2 and calculated the proportion of non-Whites in each group. Although Whites/Caucasians constituted less than half of the sample, Whites/Caucasians were the single largest ethnic group represented in the current research. I also included group size as a control variable. In addition to group size and gender and racial makeup of the group, I also controlled for the mean levels of each predictor variable when testing the minimum/maximum and variance models for the same variable. This was done to determine whether there is incremental validity in using a minimum/maximum or variance model above and beyond a mean model when testing the various predictors of shared leadership.

Task Interest

One possible concern with the current study is whether participants showed enough interest in the task to put forth the necessary effort to complete the task. After completing the

task, participants self-reported task interest using an adapted version of the four-item measure of task interest from Van Yperen (2003). A sample item from the measure reads: "Did you take interest in doing the group task?" Respondents answered each question by using a five-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (Not at all) to 5 (Very much). The coefficient alpha for this measure in the current study was .90. The average total task interest across all 384 participants in the present study was 4.07 (SD = .90), which indicates that most participants were at least moderately interested in the group task used in this study. This provides some level of confidence that participants generally exerted the necessary effort to complete the task-at-hand.

RESULTS

Analyses

The independent variables for the analyses were group composition of agreeableness, extraversion, collectivistic work orientation, and trait competitiveness. Each of these variables were aggregated to the group-level using several composition models: mean, minimum, maximum, and/or variance. Group averages were calculated by adding together the individual group members' scores and dividing by the group size. Minimum and maximum group scores were calculated by identifying the lowest (minimum) and highest (maximum) scoring individual group member for a given personality construct of interest and assigning that value to the group. Lastly, group variability was calculated using the standard deviation among individual group members for a given personality construct of interest. Since we make no assumptions that members of a group will be similar in their levels of each of the four personality variables of interest, it is inappropriate to provide evidence of within-group agreement concerning group composition (Klein & Kozlowski, 2000).

The primary dependent variable for the analyses was shared leadership. Shared leadership was measured two ways. First, it was measured using a one-item measure of network density of shared leadership. Network density was calculated through the social network analysis approach using the UCINET statistical software. Second, participants completed an 18-item measure of shared leadership that was aggregated to reflect the extent to which shared leadership was perceived by the entire group. A one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with group as the independent factor and the 18-item referent-shift measure of shared leadership as the dependent variable yielded a significant (p < .01) result. The ICC(1) value was .12 and the ICC(2) value was .35. Lastly, the average within-group agreement ($r_{WG(j)}$) was .91 and the median value was

.96, both of which were above the commonly used .70 threshold (Klein & Kozlowski, 2000). Taken together, these statistics provide justification for the aggregation of individual reports using the 18-item measure of shared leadership to the group-level. The correlation between the network density and referent-shift consensus operationalizations of shared leadership was .30, indicating that these two approaches capture different aspects of the shared leadership construct.

Multiple regression analyses were used to test each of the hypotheses. Mean-centered predictor and control variables were included in the regression analyses in accordance with analytical standards (Cohen, Cohen, West, & Aiken, 2003). The two operationalizations of shared leadership were regressed onto each of the predictor variables in separate regression analyses. Multiple regression analyses were conducted using IBM SPSS 25.

Descriptive statistics (i.e., means and standard deviations) and intercorrelations of the study variables are displayed in Table 1. Concerning the control variables, group gender composition (% of females in the group) significantly correlated with average group agreeableness (r = .29) and minimum group agreeableness (r = .25). Additionally, a significant, negative correlation (r = -.23) was found between ethnic minority proportion and average group extraversion. I also found significant, negative correlations between group size and both minimum group agreeableness (r = -.25) and minimum group collectivistic work orientation (r = -.24), and a positive correlation between group size and variability in group collectivistic work orientation (r = .28). Accordingly, I controlled for the effect of group gender composition, group ethnic minority proportion, and group size when testing hypotheses involving variables that were found to significantly correlate with these control variables.

Table 1: Summary of Means, Standard Deviations, and Intercorrelations for Study Variables

	M (SD)	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17
1. Mean Agree	4.13 (.29)																	
2. Min Agree	3.50 (.49)	.75																
3. SD Agree	.53 (.25)	28	79															
4. Mean Extrav	3.16 (.40)	.35	.24	00														
5. Min Extrav	2.33 (.54)	.30	.28	07	.73													
6. SD Extrav	.76 (.30)	.05	04	.10	.01	57												
7. Mean CWO	3.46 (.23)	.09	07	.16	.17	.17	11											
8. Min CWO	2.98 (.41)	.07	.06	.04	.13	.19	15	.69										
9. SD CWO	.43 (.22)	02	13	.14	02	15	.18	11	73									
10. Mean TC	5.12 (.58)	02	04	.06	.09	03	.13	.04	11	.08								
11. Max TC	6.14 (.58)	07	12	.04	.05	12	.11	02	21	.21	.67							
12. SD TC	.99 (.42)	04	03	00	.03	09	.08	09	15	.21	40	.29						
13. SL-Den	.65 (.07)	.20	.02	.16	.12	.11	02	.09	.01	.06	.02	.00	.02					
14. SL-RS	5.12 (.23)	.12	.05	.04	.12	.09	.04	.08	04	.12	.02	.06	.07	.30				
15. % Female	.63 (.23)	.29	.25	09	.13	.10	.15	18	07	.00	12	10	00	.08	.22			
16. % EM	.59 (.21)	.022	.03	08	23	12	04	02	02	04	.01	.05	.05	.02	11	.02		
17. Group Size	3.95 (.83)	09	25	.13	14	18	05	.04	24	.28	.00	.16	.08	10	.09	.06	.01	

Note. N = 97 groups. Agree = Agreeableness; Extrav = Extraversion; CWO = Collectivistic Work Orientation; Max = Maximum; Min = Minimum; SD = Standard Deviation; SL-Den = Shared Leadership using network density approach; SL-RS = Shared leadership using 18-item referent-shift consensus measure; TC = Trait Competitiveness; % EM = Proportion of Ethnic Minorities; % Female = Proportion of Females. All variables presented were measured at the group-level. Asterisks (*) were omitted to conserve space; all $rs \ge |.20|$ are significant at the .05 level; all $rs \ge |.28|$ are significant at the .01 level.

Network Density Measure of Shared Leadership

In the following sections, I present the results for each hypothesis and research question. Due to numerous researchers highlighting the superiority of the social network approach to shared leadership over other operationalizations (D'Innocenzo et al., 2016; Mehra et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2014), I first outline the results of each hypothesis and research question by regressing shared leadership using a network density approach onto each of the predictor variables. Afterward, I highlight noticeable differences in results from using a referent-shift operationalization of shared leadership.

Group Agreeableness

For Hypothesis 1a, I expected average group agreeableness to positively predict shared leadership. After controlling for the effect of group gender composition, results from a hierarchical regression analysis found a non-significant relationship between average group agreeableness and shared leadership (B=.05, SE=.03, ΔR^2 =.04, p=.07). Thus, Hypothesis 1a was not supported. Concerning Hypothesis 1b whereby I expected minimum group agreeableness to predict shared leadership, results from a hierarchical regression found, after controlling for the effects of group size, group gender composition, and average group agreeableness, a significant, negative relationship between minimum group agreeableness and shared leadership (B=-.05, SE=.02, ΔR^2 =.04, p<.05). Thus, Hypothesis 1b was not supported as the relationship was expected to be in the opposite direction of what was hypothesized. In Research Question 1, I sought to understand the extent to which group variability in agreeableness predicts shared leadership. After controlling for the effect of average group agreeableness and group gender composition, results from a hierarchical regression analysis found a non-significant relationship

between group variability in agreeableness and shared leadership (B=.05, SE=.03, ΔR^2 =.03, p=.10). Lastly, as an exploratory analysis, the relationship between maximum group agreeableness and shared leadership (Exploratory 1) was also tested. After controlling for the effect of average group agreeableness and group gender composition, results from a hierarchical regression analysis found non-significant relationship between maximum group agreeableness on shared leadership (B=.02, SE=.03, ΔR^2 =.01, p=.45). The full regression results for analyses involving group agreeableness as a predictor of shared leadership using the network density approach are provided in Table 2.

Table 2: Shared Leadership (Network Density) Regressed on Group Agreeableness

	Hypothesis 1a DV = Shared Leadership		<u>Hypothesis 1b</u> DV = Shared Leadership		Research (DV = S Leade	hared	Exploratory 1 DV = Shared Leadership		
-	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	
Step 1								_	
Constant	.66 (01)***	(64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	
Group Size			.00 (.01)	(02, .02)					
% Female	.03 (.03)	(04, .09)	.01 (.03)	(06, .07)	.01 (.03)	(06, .07)	.01 (.03)	(06, .07)	
Mean Agree			.05 (.03)	(00, .10)	.05 (.03)*	(00, .10)	.05 (.03)*	(00, .10)	
R^2	.01	1	.04	4	.04	4	.04	4	
F	.63	3	1.3	35	2.0)4	2.0	4	
Stor 2									
Step 2 Constant	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	
Group Size	.00 (.01)	(.04, .07)	01 (.01)	(02, .01)	.00 (.01)	(.04, .07)	.00 (.01)	(.04, .07)	
% Female	.01 (.03)	(06, .07)	.01 (.01)	(02, .01) $(05, .08)$.01 (.03)	(06, .07)	.01 (.03)	(06, .07)	
Mean Agree	.05 (.03)	(00, .07)	.10 (.04)**	(.03, .00)	.06 (.03)*	(.00, .07)	.04 (.03)	(03, .10)	
Min Agree	.03 (.03)	(.00, .10)	05 (.02)*	(10,00)	.00 (.03)	(.01, .12)	.01 (.03)	(.03, .10)	
SD Agree			100 (102)	(110, 100)	.05 (.03)	(01, .11)			
Max Agree					()	() - , , ,	.02 (.03)	(04, .08)	
ΔR^2	.04	4	.04	4	.03		.01		
ΔF	3.4	4	4.4	4*	2.8	33	.57		

Note. N = 97 groups. Agree = Agreeableness; DV = Dependent Variable; Max = Maximum; Min = Minimum; SD = Standard Deviation; % Female = Proportion of Females. All variables presented were measured at the group-level. *p < .05; *** p < .01; ****p < .001

Group Extraversion

For Hypothesis 2a, I expected average group extraversion to positively predict shared leadership. After controlling for the effect of group proportion of ethnic minorities, I found a non-significant relationship between average group extraversion and shared leadership (B=.02, SE=.04, ΔR^2 =.00, p=.21). Thus, Hypothesis 2a was not supported. For Hypothesis 2b, I hypothesized that minimum group extraversion would positively predict shared leadership. After controlling for the effect of average group extraversion and group proportion of ethnic minorities, results from a hierarchical regression analysis found a non-significant relationship between minimum group extraversion and shared leadership (B=.00, SE=.02, ΔR^2 =.00, p=.84). Hence, Hypothesis 2b was not supported. In Hypothesis 2c, I postulated a positive relationship between group variability in extraversion in shared leadership. After controlling for the effect of average group extraversion and group proportion of ethnic minorities, a hierarchical regression analysis found a non-significant relationship between group variability in extraversion and shared leadership (B=-.00, SE=.03, ΔR^2 =.00, p=.93). Thus, Hypothesis 2c was not supported. Lastly, as an exploratory analysis, the relationship between maximum group extraversion and shared leadership (Exploratory 2) was also tested. After controlling for the effect of average group extraversion and group proportion of ethnic minorities, results from a hierarchical regression analysis found non-significant relationship between maximum group extraversion on shared leadership (B=-.00, SE=.02, ΔR^2 =.00, p=.96). The full regression results for the analyses involving group extraversion as a predictor of shared leadership using the network density approach are provided in Table 3.

Table 3: Shared Leadership (Network Density) Regressed on Group Extraversion

	Hypothesis 2a DV = Shared Leadership		$\overline{\mathbf{DV}} =$	hesis 2b Shared Iership	Hypothesis 2c DV = Shared Leadership		Exploratory 2 DV = Shared Leadership		
	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	
Step 1									
Constant	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	
% EM	.01 (.04)	(06, .07)	.02 (.04)	(06, .09)	.02 (.04)	(06, .09)	.02 (.04)	(06, .09)	
Mean Extrav			.02 (.02)	(01, .06)	.02 (.02)	(01, .06)	.02 (.02)	(01, .06)	
R^2	.(00	.02			02		02	
F		02	.80		.80		•	80	
Step 2									
Constant	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	
% EM	.02 (.04)	(06, .09)	.02 (.04)	(06, .09)	.02 (.04)	(06, .09)	.02 (.04)	(06, .09)	
Mean Extrav	.02 (.02)	(01, .06)	.02 (.03)	(04, .08)	.02 (.02)	(01, .06)	.02 (.03)	(03, .07)	
Min Extrav			.00 (.02)	(04, .04)					
SD Extrav					00 (.03)	(05, .05)			
Max Extrav							00 (.02)	(04, .04)	
ΔR^2	.(00		00	.00		.00		
ΔF	1.	.58		04	ا	01	.00		

Note. N = 97 groups. % EM = Proportion of Ethnic Minorities; DV = Dependent Variable; Extrav = Extraversion; Max = Maximum; Min = Minimum; SD = Standard Deviation. All variables presented were measured at the group-level. ***p<.001

Group Collectivistic Work Orientation

For Hypothesis 3a, I expected average group collectivistic work orientation to positively predict shared leadership. Results from a linear regression analysis found a non-significant relationship between average group collectivistic work orientation and shared leadership (B=.03, SE=.03, ΔR^2 =.01, p=.36). Thus, Hypothesis 3a was not supported. Furthermore, after controlling for the effect of group size and average group collectivistic work orientation, results from a hierarchical regression found a non-significant relationship between minimum group collectivistic work orientation and shared leadership (B=-.02, SE=.03, ΔR^2 =.01, p=.41). Hence, Hypothesis 3b was not supported. The purpose of Research Question 2 was to understand the predictive role of group variability in collectivistic work orientation on shared leadership. After controlling for the effect of average group collectivistic work orientation, results from a hierarchical regression found a non-significant relationship between group variability in collectivistic work orientation and shared leadership (B=.04, SE=.04, ΔR^2 =.02, p=.24). Lastly, as an exploratory analysis, the relationship between maximum group collectivistic work orientation and shared leadership (Exploratory 3) was also tested. After controlling for the effect of average group collectivistic work orientation, results from a hierarchical regression analysis found nonsignificant relationship between maximum group collectivistic work orientation on shared leadership (B=.03, SE=.03, ΔR^2 =.01, p=.26). The full regression results for the analyses involving group collectivistic work orientation as a predictor of shared leadership using the network density approach are provided in Table 4.

Table 4: Shared Leadership (Network Density) Regressed on Group Collectivistic Work Orientation

			<u>Hypothesis 3b</u> DV = Shared Leadership			Question 2 l Leadership	$\frac{\text{Exploratory 3}}{\text{DV} = \text{Shared Leadership}}$		
	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	
Step 1									
Constant	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	
Group Size			00 (.01)	(02, .02)	00 (.01)	(02, .02)			
Mean CWO	.03 (.03)	(04, .09)	.03 (.03)	(04, .10)	.03 (.03)	(04, .10)	.03 (.03)	(04, .09)	
R^2	.01		.01		0.	.01		1	
F	.84	4	.43		.4	13	.84		
Step 2									
Constant			.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	
Group Size			00 (.01)	(02, .02)	, ,	(02, .01)	, ,	` ' '	
Mean CWO			.06 (.05)	(04, .15)	.04 (.03)	(03, .10)	00 (.04)	(09, .08)	
Min CWO			02 (.03)	(07, .03)					
SD CWO					.04 (.04)	(03, .11)			
Max CWO							.03 (.03)	(02, .08)	
ΔR^2			.0	1	.0.)2	.01		
ΔF			.68	8	1.4	42	1.27		

Note. *N* = 97 groups. CWO = Collectivistic Work Orientation; DV = Dependent Variable; SD = Standard Deviation. All variables presented were measured at the group-level.

^{***}p<.001

Group Trait Competitiveness

For Hypothesis 4a, I hypothesized a positive relationship between average group trait competitiveness and shared leadership. Results from a linear regression found a non-significant relationship between average group trait competitiveness and shared leadership (B=.00, SE=.01, ΔR^2 =.00, p=.85). Thus, Hypothesis 4a was not supported. Hypothesis 4b articulated the expectation of a negative relationship between maximum group trait competitiveness and shared leadership. After controlling for the effective of average group trait competitiveness, results from a hierarchical linear regression analysis found a non-significant relationship between maximum group trait competitiveness and shared leadership (B=-.00, SE=.02, ΔR^2 =.00, p=.88). Therefore, Hypothesis 4b was not supported. The purpose of Research Question 4 was to examine the predictive role of group variability of trait competitiveness on shared leadership. After controlling for the effect of average group trait competitiveness, results from a hierarchical regression analysis found non-significant relationship between group variability of trait competitiveness on shared leadership (B=-.00, SE=.02, ΔR^2 =.00, p=.97). As an exploratory analysis, the relationship between minimum group trait competitiveness and shared leadership (Exploratory 4) was also tested. After controlling for the effect of average group trait competitiveness, results from a hierarchical regression analysis found non-significant relationship between minimum group trait competitiveness on shared leadership (B=-.00, SE=.01, ΔR^2 =.00, p=.85). The full regression results for the analyses involving group trait competitiveness as a predictor of shared leadership using the network density approach are provided in Table 5.

Table 5: Shared Leadership (Network Density) Regressed on Group Trait Competitiveness

	<u>Hypothesis 4a</u> DV = Shared Leadership		<u>Hypothesis 4b</u> DV = Shared Leadership		Research (DV = Shared		Exploratory 4 DV = Shared Leadership		
	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	
Step 1									
Constant	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	
Mean TC	.00 (.01)	(02, .03)	.00 (.01)	(02, .03)	.00 (.01)	(02, .03)	.00 (.01)	(02, .03)	
R^2	.00		.00	.00		0	.00		
F	.04		.04		.04		.04		
Step 2									
Constant			.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	.66 (.01)***	(.64, .67)	
Mean TC			.00 (.02)	(04, .05)	.00 (.01)	(03, .04)	.00 (.01)	(03, .03)	
Min TC							00 (.01)	(03, .02)	
Max TC			00 (.02)	(04, .03)					
SD TC					00 (.02)	(04, .04)			
ΔR^2			.00.)	.00		.00		
ΔF			.02	2	.0	.00		1	

Note. N = 97 groups. DV = Dependent Variable; Max = Maximum; Min = Minimum; SD = Standard Deviation; TC = Trait Competitiveness. All variables presented were measured at the group-level. ***p<.001

In all, these regression analyses did not find support for any of hypotheses or significant relationships described in any of the research questions. I did, however, find a significant, negative relationship between minimum group agreeableness and shared leadership which was opposite of what was expected in Hypothesis 1b.

Referent-Shift Consensus Measure of Shared Leadership

In addition to examining the predictors of shared leadership as measured by the density of the leadership network, I also analyzed the data using the referent-shift operationalization of shared leadership. Rather than outlining each finding, I highlight findings that were different from those found using the network density approach. Overall, the findings were largely consistent using the referent-shift consensus measure of shared leadership compared to the findings using the network density approach to shared leadership. Specifically, all relationships tested with the referent-shift measure of shared leadership were found to be non-significant. This means that the significant, negative relationship between minimum group agreeableness and shared leadership found using the network density approach was not found using the referent-shift measure (B=-.09, SE=.17, ΔR^2 =.00, p=.61). The full regression results for all hypotheses and research questions using the referent-shift consensus measure of shared leadership are provided in Tables 6 through

Table 6: Shared Leadership (Referent-Shift) Regressed on Group Agreeableness

	<u>Hypoth</u> DV = Shared		<u>Hypothesis 1b</u> DV = Shared Leadership		Research (DV = Shared		Explora DV = Shared		
	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	
Step 1									
Constant	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	
Group Size			.05 (.07)	(08, .18)					
% Female	.52 (.23)*	(.06, .98)	.46 (.25)	(03, .95)	.48 (.25)	(01, .96)	.48 (.25)	(01, .96)	
Mean Agree.			.12 (.19)	(26, .51)	.11 (.19)	(28, .49)	.11 (.19)	(28, .49)	
R^2	.0	5	.06		.0.	5	.0.	5	
F	4.9	5*	1.94		2.61		2.6	51	
Step 2									
Constant Group Size	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)*** .04 (.07)	(5.02, 5.23) (09, .18)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	
% Female	.48 (.25)	(01, .96)	.47 (.25)	(02, .96)	.48 (.25)	(01, .10)	.46 (.25)	(03, .95)	
Mean Agree.	.11 (.19)	(28, .49)	.23 (.29)	(34, .80)	.15 (.20)	(25, .55)	03 (.24)	(50, .44)	
Min Agree.			09 (.17)	(43, .25)					
SD Agree.					.17 (.23)	(29, .62)			
Max Agree.							.21 (.21)	(21, .63)	
ΔR^2	.0	5	.00	0	.01		.01		
ΔF	.3	1	.2	7	.5:	5	.97		

Note. N = 97 groups. Agree = Agreeableness; DV = Dependent Variable; Max = Maximum; Min = Minimum; SD = Standard Deviation; % Female = Proportion of Females. All variables presented were measured at the group-level. *p < .05; **p < .01; ***p < .001

Table 7: Shared Leadership (Referent-Shift) Regressed on Group Extraversion

	$\mathbf{DV} = \mathbf{V}$	hesis 2a Shared ership	<u>Hypothesis 2b</u> DV = Shared Leadership		$\overline{\mathbf{DV}} =$	hesis 2c Shared ership	Exploratory 2 DV = Shared Leadership		
	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	
Step 1									
Constant	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	
% EM	28 (.25)	(78, .22)	22 (.26)	(74, .29)	22 (.26)	(74, .29)	22 (.26)	(74, .29)	
Mean Extrav.			.14 (.14)	(14, .41)	.14 (.14)	(14, .41)	.14 (.14)	(14, .41)	
R^2).	01	.02			02).)2	
F	1.	23	1.11		1.11		1.	1.11	
Step 2									
Constant	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	
% EM	22 (.26)	(74, .29)	22 (.26)	(74, .30)	22 (.26)	(74, .30)	22 (.26)	(74, .30)	
Mean Extrav.	.14 (.14)	(14, .41)	.13 (.20)	(27, .53)	.14 (.14)	(14, .41)	01 (.18)	(37, .35)	
Min Extrav.			01 (.15)	(28, .30)					
SD Extrav.					.05 (.18)	(31, .41)			
Max Extrav.							.17 (.13)	(10, .44)	
ΔR^2).	01		.00		.00		.02	
ΔF		99		00	-	08	1.62		

Note. *N* = 97 groups. % EM = Proportion of Ethnic Minorities; DV = Dependent Variable; Extrav = Extraversion; Max = Maximum; Min = Minimum; SD = Standard Deviation. All variables presented were measured at the group-level. ***p<.001

Table 8: Shared Leadership (Referent-Shift) Regressed on Group Collectivistic Work Orientation

	Hypothesis 3a DV = Shared Leadership		Hypothe DV = Shared		Research (DV = Shared	_	Exploratory 3 DV = Shared Leadership		
	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	
Step 1									
Constant	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	
Group Size			.05 (.07)	(08, .18)	.05 (.07)	(08, .18)			
Mean CWO	.19 (.24)	(28, .66)	.19 (.24)	(29, .66)	.19 (.24)	(29, .66)	.19 (.24)	(28, .66)	
R^2	.0.	1	.01		.01		.0	1	
F	.60	5	.66		.66		.66		
Step 2									
Constant			5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	
Group Size			` /	(12, .16)	` /	(10, .17)	3.12 (.03)	(3.02, 3.23)	
Mean CWO			` /	(15, 1.15)	.22 (.23)	(26, .70)	01 (.31)	(63, .61)	
Min CWO			` /	(22, 1.14)	(,	(== 0, 0)	(,, ,	(100,100)	
SD CWO			, ,	, , ,	.29 (.26)	(23, .80)			
Max CWO					, ,	, , ,	.20 (.20)	(19, .59)	
ΔR^2			.0.	1	.01		• ,		
ΔF			1.2	8	1.2	4			

Note. *N* = 97 groups. CWO = Collectivistic Work Orientation; DV = Dependent Variable; Max = Maximum; Min = Minimum; SD = Standard Deviation. All variables presented were measured at the group-level. ***p<.001

Table 9: Shared Leadership (Referent-Shift) Regressed on Group Trait Competitiveness

	<u>Hypothesis 4a</u> DV = Shared Leadership		<u>Hypothesis 4b</u> DV = Shared Leadership		Research Question 3 DV = Shared Leadership		Exploratory 4 DV = Shared Leadership	
	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI	B (SE)	CI
Step 1								
Constant		(5.02, (5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)
Mean TC	.02 (.10) (17, .20)	.02 (.10)	(17, .20)	.02 (.10)	(17, .20)	.02 (.10)	(17, .20)
R^2	.00		.00		.00		.00	
F	.03		.03		.03			.03
Step 2								
Constant			5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)	5.12 (.05)***	(5.02, 5.23)
Mean TC			04 (.13)	<i>'</i>	.05 (.10)	(15, .26)	.23 (.16)	(08, .54)
Max TC			.08 (.13)	(18, .33)	, ,	,	, ,	
SD TC					.12 (.14)	(16, .41)		
Min TC							16 (.10)	(35, .03)
ΔR^2).	00).	01		
ΔF				36		72		

Note. *N* = 97 groups. DV = Dependent Variable; Max = Maximum; Min = Minimum; SD = Standard Deviation; TC = Trait Competitiveness. All variables presented were measured at the group-level. ***p<.001

Additional Analyses

To delve deeper into the primary results of this study, I ran identical linear regression analyses for separate clusters of groups based on the strategy groups used to solve the problem, the amount of time groups spent talking about non-task-relevant content, and the amount of time groups needed to complete the task. In addition to the results of these additional analyses, a brief description of the method used to code each of these variables are provided in the respective sections below. Most of the results are given in a summative format to conserve space and limit redundancy. Detailed results are provided only for those analyses that yielded significant results.

Group Task Strategy

According to Steiner (1972), discretionary tasks such as the one used in the present study allow groups to create their own strategies to approach the task at hand. To determine whether the type of strategy used had an impact on the level of shared leadership reported, I reviewed the video recordings of each group and noted each group's method of completing the task. Due to clerical errors, video recordings for two group were missing. Therefore, a total of 95 groups were coded for group task strategy and included in these additional analyses. Across these 95 groups, I observed three different, and almost equally common task strategies. The first strategy involved group members first completing the task alone and then discussing as a group to determine the final solution for the group. The second strategy involved group members first reading through the task separately and then completing the actual task together as a group. The third strategy used involved groups reading and working through the task entirely as a group. Accordingly, it appears that all groups approached the task using slight variations of an additive task type according to Steiner's (1972) typology of tasks.

To determine whether these slight variations in task strategy impacted shared leadership, I ran the same analyses as were described in the preceding sections after sorting the groups by task strategy. Concerning the social network analysis approach using network density, the results of these analysis found that each of the predictor variables did not significantly relate to shared leadership regardless of the task strategy used by the group. The results of these same analyses using the referent-shift consensus measure of shared leadership were largely similar. The only exceptions were found for minimum group extraversion and variability in group extraversion. For groups in which members first familiarized themselves with the task materials alone and then completed the rest of the task together, there was a significant, positive relationship between minimum group extraversion and shared leadership using the referent-shift consensus measure (B=.66, SE=.24, ΔR^2 =.18, p<.05). There was a non-significant relationship between minimum group extraversion and shared leadership for groups who used either of the other two task strategies. Similarly, for groups in which members first familiarized themselves with the task materials alone and then completed the rest of the task together, there was a significant, negative relationship between group variability in extraversion and shared leadership using the referentshift consensus measure (B=-.70, SE=.33, ΔR^2 =.12, p<.05). There was a non-significant relationship between group variability in extraversion and shared leadership for groups who used either of the other two task strategies. These results indicate that the strategy groups used to complete the task related to the extent to which multiple models of group extraversion predicted shared leadership in this study, but only when shared leadership was measured using a referentshift consensus approach.

Off-task Talking

In addition to group task strategy, I also considered whether the amount of time groups spent talking about content that was irrelevant to the task impacted shared leadership. Due to limited time and resources, data for off-task talking was coded for only 46 out of 97 groups. Despite being slightly less than half of the total sample of groups, 46 groups should provide enough power to determine whether there are trends in the data that warrant follow-up analyses using the full sample. A group of 12 research assistants were trained to code off-task talking. Three research assistants were assigned to code each group. To reduce bias, all twelve research assistants were blind to each other's coding responses. The average intraclass correlation coefficient across the three raters for each group was .94 which is evidence of strong interrater reliability. Accordingly, the average across all three raters for each group was used to reflect group off-task talking. A review of the frequency of group off-task talking reflected that a total of 28 groups (60.9%) did not engage in off-task talking. The remaining groups engaged in an average of 18.33 seconds (SD = 44.09).

To determine whether the amount of group off-task talking moderated relationships between the predictors and shared leadership, I ran the same analyses as were described in the preceding sections with the inclusion of the moderator variable (group off-task talking) and interaction term in each of the full regression models. Results of these analyses indicated that the amount of group off-task talking did not significantly moderate relationships between any of the predictor variables or shared leadership using either the social network approach or the referent-shift consensus approach.

Total Task Time

Further analyses were conducted to determine whether there were significant differences in the extent to which the various predictor variables related to shared leadership as a function of the amount of time groups took to complete the task. Each group had up to 30 minutes to complete the task. Total task time was calculated by watching each group video, identifying the starting time (once the research assistants left participants to complete task) and ending time (once the participants completed the task or the research assistants re-entered the room), and calculating the difference between the two time points. This is the same time window that research assistants used when coding group off-task talking. The average total task time was 22.86 minutes (SD = 6.47).

To determine whether the total amount of time each group needed to complete the task moderated relationships between the predictors and shared leadership, I ran the same analyses as were described in the preceding section with the inclusion of the moderator variable (total task time) and interaction term in each of the full regression models. Results of these analyses indicated that the total task time did not significantly moderate relationships between any of the predictor variables or shared leadership using either the social network approach or the referent-shift consensus approach.

Curvilinear Effects

Lastly, I ran additional analyses to determine whether there were curvilinear relationships between mean levels of each of the group composition variables and either the social network density approach or the referent-shift consensus measure of shared leadership. Curvilinear relationships were tested by calculating squared terms for each of the mean-centered variables

for average group agreeableness, extraversion, collectivistic work orientation, and trait competitiveness. Afterward, these newly created quadratic terms were included as an additional step of the same hierarchical regression analyses used to test the mean models for each of the group composition variables. Results did not support curvilinear relationships between any of the mean levels of the four group composition variables and shared leadership using either the social network or referent-shift consensus approach.

DISCUSSION

The main purpose of this study was to better understand the determinant conditions of shared leadership in work groups by testing multiple models of group personality composition as predictors of shared leadership. The four personality traits examined in the current research were agreeableness, extraversion, collectivistic work orientation, and trait competitiveness. Four composition models (i.e., mean, minimum, maximum, and variance) were tested for agreeableness, extraversion, collectivistic work orientation, and trait competitiveness across nine hypotheses, three research questions, and four exploratory analyses. Among the nine hypotheses, the results yielded one statistically significant relationship between minimum group levels of agreeableness and shared leadership. However, this relationship was found to be negative rather than the expected positive direction. The results did not yield any significant results concerning any of the three research questions. No significant relationships were found for hypotheses or research questions involving extraversion, collectivistic work orientation, or trait competitiveness. Next, I will further discuss the one significant finding, highlight methodological strengths and limitations, and provide several practical implications of the present research.

Contrary to expectations, the findings indicated that groups wherein the least agreeable member was *not* very agreeable predicted greater shared leadership than groups wherein the least agreeable member was fairly agreeable. One plausible explanation for this surprising finding may be found by considering the role of conflict on team outcomes. As mentioned earlier, prior research has distinguished between relationship conflict and task conflict (De Dreu, 2006; De Dreu & Weingart, 2003; DeChurch & Marks, 2001; Jehn, 1995; Jehn & Mannix, 2001). Whereas relationship conflict (i.e., the degree of disagreement amongst group members concerning

personal, non-task-related characteristics) almost always results in poorer team outcomes, moderate levels of task conflict (i.e., the degree of disagreement amongst group member concerning matters related to the task-at-hand) can result enhanced group outcomes such as increase team performance (Jehn, 1994, 1995; Jehn & Mannix, 2001). Since individuals low in agreeableness are more likely to voice their thoughts, opinions, and ideas with others even when they are not shared by others, it is possible that this will result in higher task conflict which ultimately can result in more positive team outcomes such as shared leadership. One reason for this might be that the presence of one group member who voices a differing view would encourage others to speak up with their own thoughts and opinions as well. Supporting this notion, existing research suggests that having a group member who voices alternative opinions and solutions can counteract the negative effects of groupthink (MacDougall & Baum, 1997; Nemeth, Brown, & Rogers, 2001). Team conflict (e.g., task and relationship conflict) was not measured in the current research. Hence, this is topic that future research in this area can address.

Prior research (e.g., D'Innocenzo et al., 2016; Mehra et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2014) advocates for the utilization of social network analysis when studying shared leadership. Accordingly, the present research operationalized shared leadership using a network density approach through social network analysis as well as a referent-shift consensus approach. Although there was a small to moderate correlation (r = .30) between the two operationalizations of shared leadership, the results of the regression analyses were largely consistent between the two operationalizations. The only notable difference was the non-significant relationship between minimum group agreeableness and shared leadership using the referent-shift measure compared to the significant, negative relationship found using the network density approach.

Although the general consensus in the extant literature supports the use of social network analysis rather than a referent shift consensus approach, there are pros and cons to both approaches that are worth noting. A major benefit of social network analysis is the ability for researchers to examine network relationships at the dyadic-level, which eliminates the need to assume similar relationships between all members within a given network. Another benefit of social network analysis is the ability to examine network density (as was used in the present research) or network centrality which provides an index of the degree to which one or relatively few members (nodes) of a network are the most influential members of the group. However, a major limitation of social network analysis comes from the fact that in larger groups, it quickly becomes impractical to have survey respondents answer multiple questions for each member in the network. As a result, researchers often limit the amount of questions in social network measures to just one or very few. This limits the amount of information researchers can get when using social network analysis. With referent-shift consensus measures, researchers are able to use longer measures that may include multiple factors, which provide more diversified information. However, these measures introduce error in the form of cognitive biases that occur when survey respondents have to aggregate information from interactions with multiple group members to make global evaluations at the group-level. Hence, the type of information gleaned from these two approaches may be slightly different. Specifically, the referent-shift approach captures respondents' global evaluations of a group-level construct (i.e., shared leadership) whereas the social network approach is capturing respondents' perceptions of dyadic relationships which are then combined mathematically to represent a group-level construct. This likely explains the small to moderate correlation found between the two operationalizations of shared leadership in the current research.

Although some of the relationships involving group agreeableness were statistically significant, I did not find significant relationships for any of the other personality traits. Rather than explaining these findings individually, I will discuss some broad limitations of the current research that likely explain why many of the hypothesized relationships were unsupported by the data. The main limitation of this study was the brief time period that groups participated in the task. There is consensus in extant shared leadership literature (e.g., Carson et al., 2007; Contractor et al., 2012; D'Innocenzo et al., 2016; Mathieu et al., 2015; Nicolaides et al., 2014; Small & Rentsch, 2010; Wang et al., 2014) that shared leadership is a group phenomenon that emerges over time. In perhaps the most highly cited article on shared leadership, Carson et al. (2007) state that "shared leadership is an emergent phenomenon, and longitudinal designs are needed to understand how shared leadership develops over time by looking at changes in a leadership network over stages of team development" (p. 1229).

Regarding the additional analyses, I found a significant positive relationship between minimum group extraversion and shared leadership and a significant negative relationship between group variability in extraversion and shared leadership using the referent-shift consensus measure, but only for groups in which members first familiarized themselves with the task materials alone and then completed the rest of the task together. It is likely that the same explanation applies to both of these findings. That is, group members are more likely to act in accordance with their personality traits when first given the opportunity to familiarize themselves with the task. Once given the opportunity to familiarize themselves with the task, extraverted group members will be more comfortable speaking up during group discussion, while less extraverted group members will likely remain relatively quiet. In such situations, groups wherein the least extraverted member's score on extraversion is low will exhibit less shared leadership

relative to groups wherein the least extraverted member's score on extraversion is high since more extraverted group members are likely to engage in the interpersonal communication necessary for shared leadership to emerge. Similarly, there would be greater variability in the amount of talking between group members high in extraversion and those low in extraversion for groups that allowed members to familiarize themselves with the task prior to working through the task as a group. This increase in variability between highly extraverted group members and those low in extraversion will lend the ability to detect significant effects that would not be detectable when there is little to no variability between the actions of group members high in extraversion and those low in extraversion.

There was at least one major justification for using a group task with such a limited amount of time for the current research. The existing literature on group development (e.g., Bonebright, 2010; Cassidy, 2007; Tuckman, 1965; Tuckman & Jensen, 1977, 2010) suggests that the "forming" stage is the beginning of group development and incorporates processes that allow members of the group to orient themselves with one another. Accordingly, I assumed that group personality composition is important even in the very beginning stages of group functioning. However, the thirty-minute maximum that groups were allowed to work together to complete the task was likely not enough time for shared leadership to emerge in majority of groups for this study. This is represented by the low variance (SD = .07) in shared leadership observed in the present research. In fact, a prior meta-analysis of group performance outcomes of shared leadership using a network density approach through social network analysis across 50 effect sizes (D'Innocenzo et al. (2016) reported a standard deviation of .40 for shared leadership. This provides additional support for the notion that design of the current research limited variability in shared leadership such that true effects, if any, would be unlikely to be detected. If using a

research design similar to the one used in the current research, future researchers may consider collecting data from existing groups consisting of members that have experience working with their fellow group members.

Although the research design was the greatest limitation of the present research, there are other limitations worth noting. First, the task used in the study required interdependence insofar as group members had to come to an agreement concerning the final ranking of items on the ranking sheet that would be submitted at the end of the group task. After reviewing several of the video recordings, I noticed that many groups decided to complete the task by having each group member work individually and then quickly discuss and create the final rank based on the general consensus in the group. Although this strategy worked for many groups, for the purposes of studying shared leadership in laboratory settings, future researchers may consider using group tasks whereby individual group members are provided with unique information that must be combined with that of the remaining group members to successfully complete the tasks. These tasks require higher levels of group interaction that can lead to greater variability in shared leadership.

Second, this study consisted of a young population of undergraduate college students, most of whom were not employed at the time they completed the study. Although many colleges and universities are increasing the use of group work to facilitate course instruction, a trend that is also apparent in many workplaces around the globe, the types of group projects for coursework is largely different from group projects in the workplace. As a result, the sample for the current study likely lacked the experience of working in groups. Hence, utilizing participants with more work experience may have resulted in increased variability in shared leadership, as an older

sample with more experience working in groups at work may have used their past experiences to inform how they interacted with their group members for the study.

Third, there was no measure of group performance used in the present research although prior research has established the positive association between shared leadership and team performance (Carson et al., 2007; Hoch, 2014; Hoch & Kozlowski, 2014; Perry et al., 1999; Serban & Roberts, 2016; Ullah & Park, 2013). With no index of group performance in the present research, I am left to make the assumption that groups that reported greater shared leadership also performed the group task better than groups that reported less shared leadership. Future researchers in this area who use similar methodology can avoid making this assumption and bolster the practical implications of their research by directly measuring team performance and other team effectiveness outcomes.

Despite these limitations, there are several strengths of the current research worth mentioning. First, a network density approach through social network analysis was used to measure shared leadership. The extant shared leadership literature suggests that a social network approach is often the most appropriate way to measure shared leadership as it allows researchers to observe trends based on relationships at the network level rather than relying entirely on aggregated reports based on global judgments of shared leadership (Carson et al., 2007; D'Innocenzo et al., 2016; Mathieu et al., 2015; Mehra et al., 2006; Nicolaides et al., 2014; Wang et al., 2014). Second, the predictors (i.e., personality traits) were collected prior to participants' completion of the group task, which reduced the potential for common-method bias. Although there are different sources of common-method bias, Podsakoff, MacKenzie, Lee, and Podsakoff (2003) mention that the measurement of predictor and criterion variables in the same medium can inflate covariance such that reported relationships do accurately reflect the relationships

being reported. By measuring shared leadership through a later survey than the one used to collect participants' responses for the predictor variables, the likelihood of reporting inflated relationships was reduced. Third, the sizeable sample of 385 participants allowed me to collect data from a total of 97 groups ranging in size from three to six members per group. An a priori power analysis using the G*Power software program indicated that a sample size of 65 groups would afford the power necessary to detect significant effects. Apart from the low variability in shared leadership, the current research was supported by a sample size that reduced the likelihood of committing type-II errors.

Despite several limitations of the current research, I was still able to find significant effect of variability in group agreeableness on shared leadership. As mentioned earlier, agreeableness is a personality trait that enables individuals to engage in positive interactions with others. Therefore, it is not surprising that group agreeableness was found to predict shared leadership in the present research. However, given that this study used a lab-based experimental design with randomly assigned group members, it is interesting that variability in group agreeableness was found to predict shared leadership in these short-lived groups. Thus, a key practical implication of the current research is that organizational leaders should consider the agreeableness of potential group members prior to creating work groups as agreeableness plays an important role in the very beginning stages of group development. Another underlying implication is that having a mix of group members in terms of agreeableness may actually result in enhanced group functioning as this variability can promote constructive group conversations concerning within-group disagreement. However, due to the statistically non-significant finding, readers should use their best judgment when making decisions based on this finding.

Given the strengths and limitations of the present research, there are several noteworthy directions for future research in this area. First, as mentioned earlier, the task used for this research required little interdependence amongst group members. However, when studying shared leadership, it is critical for researchers to select a task that facilitates adequate interdependence between group members. In addition to using tasks that provide group members with unique information that must be combined to reach an appropriate solution, future research may be equipped to better understand conditions under which shared leadership emerges by varying the amount of time group members have to complete the task as well as varying the type of incentives offered to group members. Regarding incentives, one condition might have collective reward structures that reward entire groups for good performance while another condition might implement individual reward structures that encourage individual group members rather than entire teams to put forth their maximum effort. It is quite possible that shared leadership would emerge to a much greater degree in groups with collective reward structures.

Second, researchers might consider re-testing these hypotheses and research questions using intact work groups. Compared to the groups studied in the present research, members of intact teams have more time working with one another, which should lead to greater variability in shared leadership to adequately test each hypothesis and research question. Third, longitudinal research designs that capture the emergence of shared leadership and group performance and effectiveness outcomes over time can better explain the role of shared leadership at different stages of group development (Tuckman, 1965; Tuckman & Jensen, 1977, 2010).

Fourth, I found a significant negative relationship between minimum group agreeableness and shared leadership which suggests that having a group member who voices alternative

viewpoints can promote the emergence of shared leadership in work groups. However, the presence of a disagreeable team member or a "devil's advocate" may result in greater harm to overall team effectiveness over longer periods of time. Namely, Hackman (1987) proposed that team effectiveness is comprised of task performance, group member preference for being in the group, and team viability. It is the last component, team viability, that may be impacted by the presence of disagreeable group members. Bell and Marentette (2011) define team viability as "a team's capacity for the sustainability and growth required for success in future performance episodes" (p. 275). Although having a disagreeable team member may initially result in group members voicing dissenting opinions and ideas, it is also possible that a disagreeable team member will harm the internal team environment by creating greater relationship conflict, decreasing group cohesion, and thus reducing overall team viability. Hence, future research using longitudinal designs could explore the relative stability of the negative relationship between minimum group agreeableness and shared leadership that was found in the present research.

Fifth, future research might consider additional characteristics of group composition that may facilitate the emergence of shared leadership in work groups. While this study focused primarily on personality characteristics, other variables of interest include goal orientation (Dweck, 1986; Grant & Dweck, 2003) and cultural value orientations (Schwartz, 1994, 2006; Schwartz & Boehnke, 2004; Schwartz et al., 2012).

Overall, this current study contributed to the existing body of research on shared leadership in work groups by examining the extent to which group composition serves as a predictor of shared leadership. Rather than relying solely on the use of average group levels for various personality traits, the current research explored the extent to which various composition

models provide incremental variance over that which is explained by mean models. Even though very few significant relationships were found, results indicated that group agreeableness may play a critical role as a predictor of shared leadership during the beginning stages of group development and functioning. Future research can contribute to the extant literature on the predictors of shared leadership by employing longitudinal research designs that allow ample time for shared leadership to emerge.

APPENDIX A: LGD MATERIALS

University of Central Florida

MEMORANDUM

DATE: September 5, 2016

FROM: Dr. Janis P. Stout – Dean of Faculties

LOCATION: Administration Building

SUBJECT: Group Discussion Results – PHASE 1 TO: Group Discussion Participants – PHASE 2

Recently universities have been accused of placing too much emphasis on research and too little on teaching. As Richard Hedd, the Dean of Liberal Arts at Stanford University said, "research grants and scientific publications are important, but students and their benefactors pay the bills. In the future, those universities who focus on *science and research* at the expense of *teaching* will be nothing more than renowned institutions with empty classrooms. The best universities in the new millennium will be those who find the best balance between the two."

The problem then becomes how does a university improve the quality of teaching. The easy answer is to hire better teachers, but this is more of a platitude than an answer. According to Dr. Noam Chomsky, professor of psychology at MIT, "The primary reason for poor teaching is professors are not rewarded for good teaching. They are rewarded (e.g., tenure) for acquiring grants and publishing papers resulting in a lack of focus on teaching." When viewed in this light, improving teaching effectiveness becomes a more manageable problem. Simply reward professors for good teaching and teaching should improve. With this in mind, I met with each tenured professor in the Psychology Department to ask them how UCF could "reward" professors for effective teaching. After receiving many quality suggestions, I realized that to reward good teachers one must first *identify* such people. At this point, I solicited the help of the Chair of the Psychology Department at UCF who is expert on measuring job performance. He made two suggestions:

- 1. Identify the abilities and/or behaviors required for effective teaching
- 2. Ask students to identify these abilities since they are the best judges of teaching effectiveness.

During the Fall-2017 academic semester, the Psychology Department at UCF initiated a project, headed by the Chair of the Psychology Department, for UCF students to assist in the development of a new teaching evaluation instrument. We are using student groups to conduct "brain storming" sessions whereby they identify the abilities/behaviors of effective teachers. This input will then be used to construct a new teaching evaluation system which will be pilot tested on UCF Psychology professors.

The project consists of two phases. In Phase 1, approximately 2000 students (500 groups) were asked to identify the abilities/behaviors that make an effective teacher. After collecting and analyzing the students' input, we found 17 independent "teaching performance dimensions" (see Table A1).

The goal of Phase 2 is for new student groups to use the information from Phase 1 to provide the final student input for the new teaching evaluation system. To accomplish this, we ask that you use the identified dimensions in Table A1 to do the following:

- 1. After group discussion, eliminate the 5 teaching performance dimensions that are least important to teaching effectiveness. The important question to ask yourselves, as a group is, "which 12 dimensions do you think teachers should be evaluated on?" Simply cross through the 5 dimensions you are eliminating on Table A2.
- 2. Identify 3 new teaching performance dimensions that you decide as a group are critical to teaching effectiveness, which are not listed in Table A1. Write these 3 new dimensions in the space provided in Table A2.
- 3. Assign a rank to each of the 15 dimensions from most important (1) to least important (15). Thus, you must rank the 12 dimensions that you identify as critical from Table A1 as well as the 3 new dimensions which you identified as a group. The important question to ask yourselves, as a group is, "if a teacher could be outstanding on only 1 of the 15 dimensions, which would be most crucial to effective teaching?" After deciding on the #1 teaching performance dimension decide which dimension of the remaining 14 is the most important to effective teaching. Repeat this process until you have ranked each teaching performance dimension. None of the dimensions can be treated as equally important. We need you to rank them from 1 to 15. Simply record the rank in the Rank column on Table A2.

TABLE A1: Teaching Performance Dimensions

- 1. The instructor was well organized.
- 2. The amount of material presented or assigned by the instructor was appropriate.
- 3. The instructor appeared to have a thorough knowledge of the subject.
- 4. Information and references provided by this instructor were relevant.
- 5. The instructor spoke clearly and was easily understood.
- 6. The instructor emphasized the major points.
- 7. Concepts were presented in a manner that aided my understanding.
- 8. The instructor's examination questions required me to do more than recall factual information.
- 9. The instructor helped me integrate facts, develop conclusions, and arrive at solutions.
- 10. The instructor raised challenging questions or problems for consideration.
- 11. The instructor created and maintained an atmosphere that facilitated learning.
- 12. The instructor stimulated my interest in the subject.
- 13. The instructor was courteous and easy to approach.
- 14. The instructor was willing to help students outside of class.
- 15. The instructor's examination questions covered the important concepts presented in the course.
- 16. The examination questions from this instructor were reasonable in difficulty.
- 17. The examination questions from this instructor were graded fairly.

Table A2: Teaching Performance Dimensions

	Rank
Dimension # 1	
Dimension # 2	
Dimension # 3	
Dimension # 4	
Dimension # 5	
Dimension # 6	
Dimension # 7	
Dimension # 8	
Dimension # 9	
Dimension # 10	
Dimension # 11	
Dimension # 12	
Dimension # 13	
Dimension # 14	
Dimension # 15	
Dimension # 16	
Dimension # 17	
New Teaching Performance Dimensions	
New Dimension #1	
New Dimension #2	
New Dimension #3	
	1

APPENDIX B: COMPLETE MEASURES

Agreeableness

<u>Instructions:</u> You will be presented with 10 phrases describing people's behaviors. For each behavior, indicate how accurately the statement describes you. Describe yourself as you generally are now, not as you wish to be in the future. Describe yourself as you honestly, in relation to other people you know of the same sex as you are, and roughly your same age. Your responses will be completely confidential.

Anchors:				
1	2	3	4	5
Very Inaccurate	Inaccurate	Neither Accurate nor Inaccurate	Accurate	Very Accurate

- 1. Am interested in people.
- 2. Sympathize with others' feelings.
- 3. Have a soft heart.
- 4. Take time out for others.
- 5. Feel others' emotions.
- 6. Make people feel at ease.
- 7. Am not really interested in others. (R)
- 8. Insult people. (R)
- 9. Am not interested in other people's problems. (R)
- 10. Feel little concern for others. (R)

Extraversion

<u>Instructions:</u> You will be presented with 10 phrases describing people's behaviors. For each behavior, indicate how accurately the statement describes you. Describe yourself as you generally are now, not as you wish to be in the future. Describe yourself as you honestly, in relation to other people you know of the same sex as you are, and roughly your same age. Your responses will be completely confidential.

Anchors:				
1	2	3	4	5
Very Inaccurate	Inaccurate	Neither Accurate nor Inaccurate	Accurate	Very Accurate

- 1. Am the life of the party.
- 2. Feel comfortable around people.
- 3. Start conversations
- 4. Talk to a lot of different people at parties.
- 5. Don't mind being the center of attention.
- 6. Don't talk a lot. (R)
- 7. Keep in the background. (R)
- 8. Have little to say. (R)
- 9. Don't like to draw attention to myself. (R)
- 10. Am quiet around strangers. (R)

Psychological Collectivism

<u>Instructions:</u> Think about the work groups to which you currently belong and have belonged to in the past. The items below ask about your relationship with, and thoughts about, *those particular groups*. Respond to the following questions, as honestly as possible, using the response scale provided.

Anchors:	2	3	4	5
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Neither Agree nor Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree

- 1. I preferred to work in those groups rather than working alone.
- 2. Working in those groups was better than working alone.
- 3. I wanted to work with those groups as opposed to working alone.
- 4. I felt comfortable counting on group members to do their part.
- 5. I was not bothered by the need to rely on group members.
- 6. I felt comfortable trusting group members to handle their tasks.
- 7. The health of those groups was important to me.
- 8. I cared about the well-being of those groups.
- 9. I was concerned about the needs of those groups.
- 10. I followed the norms of those groups.
- 11. I followed the procedures used by those groups.
- 12. I accepted the rules of those groups.
- 13. I cared more about the goals of those groups than my own goals.
- 14. I emphasized the goals of those groups more than my individual goals.
- 15. Group goals were more important to me than my personal goals.

Trait Competitiveness

<u>Instructions:</u> Please read each statement carefully and choose the one answer that best describes your agreement or disagreement using the scale below. There are no right or wrong answers. Please answer honestly and frankly. Indicate your answer on the answer sheet provided.

Anchors:

1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree or Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Strongly Agree

- 1. I enjoy working in situations involving competition with others.
- 2. It is important to me to perform better than others.
- 3. I feel that winning is important in both work and games.
- 4. I try harder when I am in competition with other people.

Shared Leadership (for Social Network Analysis)

<u>Instructions:</u> Think back to the group exercise that you just completed in the lab. Use the scale to indicate the extent to which <u>your team</u> relied on each member for leadership.

A	nch	ors:

1	2	3	4	5
To a Very	To a Small	To a Moderate	To a Great Extent	To a Very Great
Small Extent	Extent	Extent		Extent

• Respondents will answer the same question for each of their team members.

Shared Leadership

<u>Instructions:</u> The following statements refer to perceptions about the group that you worked with to complete the group discussion task in the laboratory. The following statements refer to various factors that contributed to your group's completion of the group discussion task. Use the scale to indicate how frequently your team members shared in:

_						
1	2	3	Δ	5	6	7
1	_	3	7	5	O	,
Never	Almost	Rarely	Sometimes	Several	Frequently	Vory
INCVCI	Annost	Raiciy	Sometimes	Severar	rrequentry	v er y
	Movor			Times		Frequently
	Never			1 111168		riequellity

Planning and Organizing

- 1. ...planning how the work gets done.
- 2. ...allocating resources according to team's priorities. (X)
- 3. ...setting our team's goals.
- 4. ...organizing tasks so that work flows more smoothly.
- 5. ...deciding how to go about our team's work.
- 6. ...providing helpful input about team's work plans.

Problem Solving

- 7. ...deciding on best course of action when problems arise.
- 8. ...diagnosing problems quickly.
- 9. ...using our team's combined expertise to solve problems.
- 10. ...finding solutions to problems affecting team performance.
- 11. ...identifying problems before they arise.
- 12. ...developing solutions to problems.
- 13. ...solving problems as they arise.

Support and Consideration

- 14. ...providing support to team members who need help.
- 15. ...showing patience toward other team members.
- 16. ...encouraging other team members when they're upset.
- 17. ...listening to complaints and problems of team members.
- 18. ...fostering a cohesive team atmosphere.
- 19. ...treating each other with courtesy.

Developing and Mentoring

- 20. ...exchanging career-related advice among our team. (X)
- 21. ...helping to develop each other's skills. (X)
- 22. ...learning skills from all other team members. (X)
- 23. ...being positive role models to new members of the team. (X)
- 24. ...instructing poor performers on how to improve. (X)
- 25. ...helping out when a team member is learning a new skill. (X)

APPENDIX C: INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL LETTER



University of Central Florida Institutional Review Board Office of Research & Commercialization 12201 Research Parkway, Suite 501 Orlando, Florida 32826-3246 Telephone: 407-823-2901 or 407-882-2276

Telephone: 407-823-2901 or 407-882-2276 www.research.ucf.edu/compliance/irb.html

Determination of Exempt Human Research

From: UCF Institutional Review Board #1

FWA00000351, IRB00001138

To: Richard A. Currie

Date: **February 07, 2018**

Dear Researcher:

On 02/07/2018, the IRB reviewed the following activity as modifications to human participant research that is exempt from regulation:

Type of Review: Exempt Determination

Modification Type: Added task interest measure to survey 2. Revised Protocol and

new measure uploaded in iRIS.

Project Title: Group Composition and Group Processes

Investigator: Richard A. Currie IRB Number: SBE-18-13721

Funding Agency: Grant Title:

Research ID: N/A

Kanielle Chap-

This determination applies only to the activities described in the IRB submission and does not apply should any changes be made. If changes are made and there are questions about whether these changes affect the exempt status of the human research, please contact the IRB. When you have completed your research, please submit a Study Closure request in iRIS so that IRB records will be accurate.

In the conduct of this research, you are responsible to follow the requirements of the <u>Investigator Manual</u>. This letter is signed by:

Signature applied by Kamille Chaparro on 02/07/2018 12:20:10 PM EST

Designated Reviewer

REFERENCES

- Balthazard, P., Potter, R. E., & Warren, J. (2004). Expertise, extraversion and group interaction styles as performance indicators in virtual teams: How do perceptions of it's performance get formed? *ACM SIGMIS Database*, *35*(1), 41-64.
- Barrick, M. R., & Mount, M. K. (1991). The big five personality dimensions and job performance: A meta-analysis. *Personnel Psychology*, 44(1), 1-26.
- Barrick, M. R., Stewart, G. L., Neubert, M. J., & Mount, M. K. (1998). Relating member ability and personality to work-team processes and team effectiveness. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 83(3), 377-391.
- Barry, B., & Stewart, G. L. (1997). Composition, process, and performance in self-managed groups: The role of personality. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 82(1), 62-78.
- Bass, B. M., & Avolio, B. J. (1994). Transformational leadership and organizational culture. *The International Journal of Public Administration*, 17(3-4), 541-554.
- Bell, S. T. (2007). Deep-level composition variables as predictors of team performance: A metaanalysis. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 92(3), 595-615.
- Bell, S. T., & Marentette, B. J. (2011). Team viability for long-term and ongoing organizational teams. *Organizational Psychology Review*, *1*(4), 275-292.
- Bird, A. M. (1977). Development of a model for predicting team performance. *Research Quarterly*, 48(1), 24-32.
- Bonebright, D. A. (2010). 40 years of storming: A historical review of tuckman's model of small group development. *Human Resource Development International*, 13(1), 111-120.
- Bono, J. E., & Judge, T. A. (2004). Personality and transformational and transactional leadership: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 89(5), 901-910.

- Boos, M., Franiel, X., & Belz, M. (2015). Competition in human groups—impact on group cohesion, perceived stress and outcome satisfaction. *Behavioural Processes*, 120, 64-68.
- Brown, S. P., Cron, W. L., & Slocum Jr, J. W. (1998). Effects of trait competitiveness and perceived intraorganizational competition on salesperson goal setting and performance.

 *Journal of Marketing, 62, 88-98.
- Campbell, L., Simpson, J. A., Stewart, M., & Manning, J. (2003). Putting personality in social context: Extraversion, emergent leadership, and the availability of rewards. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 29(12), 1547-1559.
- Carson, J. B., Tesluk, P. E., & Marrone, J. A. (2007). Shared leadership in teams: An investigation of antecedent conditions and performance. *Academy of Management Journal*, 50(5), 1217-1234.
- Cassidy, K. (2007). Tuckman revisited: Proposing a new model of group development for practitioners. Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- Chaudhry, A. Q., & Javed, H. (2012). Impact of transactional and laissez faire leadership style on motivation. *International Journal of Business and Social Science*, *3*(7), 258-264.
- Cohen, J., Cohen, P., West, S. G., & Aiken, L. S. (2003). *Applied multiple correlation/regression analysis for the behavioral sciences*. UK: Taylor & Francis.
- Conger, J. A., & Kanungo, R. N. (1987). Toward a behavioral theory of charismatic leadership in organizational settings. *Academy of Management Review*, 12(4), 637-647.
- Contractor, N. S., DeChurch, L. A., Carson, J., Carter, D. R., & Keegan, B. (2012). The topology of collective leadership. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 23(6), 994-1011.
- Costa, P. T., & McCrae, R. R. (1992). Normal personality assessment in clinical practice: The neo personality inventory. *Psychological Assessment*, *4*(1), 5-13.

- D'Innocenzo, L., Mathieu, J. E., & Kukenberger, M. R. (2016). A meta-analysis of different forms of shared leadership–team performance relations. *Journal of Management*, 42(7), 1964-1991.
- Day, A. L., & Carroll, S. A. (2004). Using an ability-based measure of emotional intelligence to predict individual performance, group performance, and group citizenship behaviours.

 *Personality and Individual Differences, 36(6), 1443-1458.
- Day, D. V., Gronn, P., & Salas, E. (2004). Leadership capacity in teams. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 15(6), 857-880.
- Day, E. A., Arthur, W., Miyashiro, B., Edwards, B. D., Tubré, T. C., & Tubré, A. H. (2004).

 Criterion-related validity of statistical operationalizations of group general cognitive ability as a function of task type: Comparing the mean, maximum, and minimum. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 34(7), 1521-1549.
- De Dreu, C. K. (2006). When too little or too much hurts: Evidence for a curvilinear relationship between task conflict and innovation in teams. *Journal of Management*, *32*(1), 83-107.
- De Dreu, C. K. W., & Weingart, L. R. (2003). Task versus relationship conflict, team performance, and team member satisfaction: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 88(4), 741-749.
- DeChurch, L. A., & Marks, M. A. (2001). Maximizing the benefits of task conflict: The role of conflict management. *International Journal of Conflict Management*, 12(1), 4-22.
- DeGroot, T., Kiker, D. S., & Cross, T. C. (2000). A meta-analysis to review organizational outcomes related to charismatic leadership. *Canadian Journal of Administrative Sciences*, 17(4), 356-372.

- Dierdorff, E. C., Bell, S. T., & Belohlav, J. A. (2011). The power of "we": Effects of psychological collectivism on team performance over time. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 96(2), 247-262.
- Dijkstra, M. T., van Dierendonck, D., Evers, A., & De Dreu, C. K. (2005). Conflict and wellbeing at work: The moderating role of personality. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 20(2), 87-104.
- Dumdum, U. R., Lowe, K. B., & Avolio, B. J. (2013). A meta-analysis of transformational and transactional leadership correlates of effectiveness and satisfaction: An update and extension. In B. J. Avolio & F. J. Yammarino (Eds.), *Transformation and charismatic leadership: The road ahead* (Vol. 2, pp. 35-66). Oxford, U.K.: Elsevier Science.
- Dweck, C. S. (1986). Motivational processes affecting learning. *American Psychologist*, 41(10), 1040-1048.
- Eagly, A. H., & Karau, S. J. (1991). Gender and the emergence of leaders: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 60(5), 685-710.
- Eagly, A. H., Karau, S. J., & Makhijani, M. G. (1995). Gender and the effectiveness of leaders:

 A meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, 117(1), 125-145.
- Eby, L. T., & Dobbins, G. H. (1997). Collectivistic orientation in teams: An individual and group-level analysis. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 275-295.
- Ensari, N., Riggio, R. E., Christian, J., & Carslaw, G. (2011). Who emerges as a leader? Metaanalyses of individual differences as predictors of leadership emergence. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 51(4), 532-536.

- Fausing, M. S., Jeppesen, H. J., Jønsson, T. S., Lewandowski, J., & Bligh, M. C. (2013).

 Moderators of shared leadership: Work function and team autonomy. *Team Performance Management: An International Journal*, 19(5/6), 244-262.
- Fausing, M. S., Jønsson, T. S., Lewandowski, J., & Bligh, M. C. (2015). Antecedents of shared leadership: Empowering leadership and interdependence. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 36(3), 271-291.
- Fletcher, T. D., Major, D. A., & Davis, D. D. (2008). The interactive relationship of competitive climate and trait competitiveness with workplace attitudes, stress, and performance. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 29(7), 899-922.
- Freeman, L. C., Roeder, D., & Mulholland, R. R. (1979). Centrality in social networks: Ii. Experimental results. *Social Networks*, 2, 119-141.
- Goldberg, L. R. (1999). A broad-bandwidth, public domain, personality inventory measuring the lower-level facets of several five-factor models. *Personality Psychology in Europe*, 7(1), 7-28.
- Grant, H., & Dweck, C. S. (2003). Clarifying achievement goals and their impact. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85(3), 541.
- Greene, C. N. (1989). Cohesion and productivity in work groups. *Small Group Behavior*, 20(1), 70-86.
- Hackman, J. R. (1987). The design of work teams. In J. L. Lorsch (Ed.), *Handbook of organizational behavior* (pp. 315–342). Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Halevy, N., Chou, E. Y., & Galinsky, A. D. (2011). A functional model of hierarchy: Why, how, and when vertical differentiation enhances group performance. *Organizational Psychology Review*, *1*(1), 32-52.

- Halfhill, T., Sundstrom, E., Lahner, J., Calderone, W., & Nielsen, T. M. (2005). Group personality composition and group effectiveness: An integrative review of empirical research. *Small Group Research*, *36*(1), 83-105.
- He, H., Baruch, Y., & Lin, C.-P. (2014). Modeling team knowledge sharing and team flexibility:

 The role of within-team competition. *Human Relations*, 67(8), 947-978.
- Helmreich, R. L., & Spence, J. T. (1978). The work and family orientation questionnaire: An objective instrument to assess components of achievement motivation and attitudes toward family and career. *JSAS Catalog of Selected Documents in Psychology*, 8, 1-35.
- Hiller, N. J., Day, D. V., & Vance, R. J. (2006). Collective enactment of leadership roles and team effectiveness: A field study. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 17(4), 387-397.
- Hoch, J. E. (2014). Shared leadership, diversity, and information sharing in teams. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 29(5), 541-564.
- Hoch, J. E., & Kozlowski, S. W. (2014). Leading virtual teams: Hierarchical leadership, structural supports, and shared team leadership. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 99(3), 390-403.
- Hofstede, G. (1980). Motivation, leadership, and organization: Do american theories apply abroad? *Organizational Dynamics*, *9*(1), 42-63.
- Hofstede, G. (1984). The cultural relativity of the quality of life concept. *Academy of Management Review*, 9(3), 389-398.
- Isaac, R. G., Zerbe, W. J., & Pitt, D. C. (2001). Leadership and motivation: The effective application of expectancy theory. *Journal of Managerial Issues*, 13(2), 212-226.

- Jackson, C. L., Colquitt, J. A., Wesson, M. J., & Zapata-Phelan, C. P. (2006). Psychological collectivism: A measurement validation and linkage to group member performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 91(4), 884-899.
- Jackson, J. (1975). Normative power and conflict potential. *Sociological Methods & Research*, 4(2), 237-263.
- Jackson, S. E., May, K. E., & Whitney, K. (1995). Understanding the dynamics of diversity in decision-making teams. In R. A. Guzzo & E. Salas (Eds.), *Team effectiveness and decision making in organizations* (pp. 204-261). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Jehn, K. A. (1994). Enhancing effectiveness: An investigation of advantages and disadvantages of value-based intragroup conflict. *International Journal of Conflict Management*, *5*(3), 223-238.
- Jehn, K. A. (1995). A multimethod examination of the benefits and detriments of intragroup conflict. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 40(2), 256-282.
- Jehn, K. A., & Mannix, E. A. (2001). The dynamic nature of conflict: A longitudinal study of intragroup conflict and group performance. *Academy of Management Journal*, 44(2), 238-251.
- Judge, T. A., & Piccolo, R. F. (2004). Transformational and transactional leadership: A metaanalytic test of their relative validity. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 89(5), 755-768.
- Judge, T. A., Piccolo, R. F., & Ilies, R. (2004). The forgotten ones? The validity of consideration and initiating structure in leadership research. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 89(1), 36-51.

- Kirkpatrick, S. A., & Locke, E. A. (1996). Direct and indirect effects of three core charismatic leadership components on performance and attitudes. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 81(1), 36-51.
- Klein, K. J., & Kozlowski, S. W. (2000). From micro to meso: Critical steps in conceptualizing and conducting multilevel research. *Organizational Research Methods*, *3*(3), 211-236.
- Koene, B., Boone, C., & Soeters, J. (1997). Organizational factors influencing homogeneity and heterogenity of organizational cultures. In S. Sackmann (Ed.), *Cultural complexity in organizations* (pp. 271-293). Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Kong, D. T., Konczak, L. J., & Bottom, W. P. (2015). Team performance as a joint function of team member satisfaction and agreeableness. *Small Group Research*, 46(2), 160-178.
- Kozlowski, S. W., & Bell, B. S. (2003). Work groups and teams in organizations. In W. C. Borman & D. R. Ilgen (Eds.), *Handbook of psychology: Industrial and organizational psychology* (Vol. 12, pp. 333-375). New York: Wiley.
- Kozlowski, S. W., & Klein, K. J. (2000). A multilevel approach to theory and research in organizations: Contextual, temporal, and emergent processes. In K. J. Klein & S. W.
 Kozlowski (Eds.), *Multilevel theory, research, and methods in organizations* (pp. 3-90).
 San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Kramer, A., Bhave, D. P., & Johnson, T. D. (2014). Personality and group performance: The importance of personality composition and work tasks. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 58, 132-137.
- LePine, J. A., Hollenbeck, J. R., Ilgen, D. R., & Hedlund, J. (1997). Effects of individual differences on the performance of hierarchical decision-making teams: Much more than g. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 82(5), 803-811.

- Lord, R. G., de Vader, C. L., & Alliger, G. M. (1986). A meta-analysis of the relation between personality traits and leadership perceptions: An application of validity generalization procedures. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 71(3), 402-410.
- Lord, R. G., Foti, R. J., & De Vader, C. L. (1984). A test of leadership categorization theory:

 Internal structure, information processing, and leadership perceptions. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 34(3), 343-378.
- MacDougall, C., & Baum, F. (1997). The devil's advocate: A strategy to avoid groupthink and stimulate discussion in focus groups. *Qualitative Health Research*, 7(4), 532-541.
- Martin, R., Guillaume, Y., Thomas, G., Lee, A., & Epitropaki, O. (2016). Leader–member exchange (LMX) and performance: A meta-analytic review. *Personnel Psychology*, 69(1), 67-121.
- Mathieu, J. E., Hollenbeck, J. R., van Knippenberg, D., & Ilgen, D. R. (2017). A century of work teams in the journal of applied psychology. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 102(3), 452-467.
- Mathieu, J. E., Kukenberger, M. R., D'Innocenzo, L., & Reilly, G. (2015). Modeling reciprocal team cohesion–performance relationships, as impacted by shared leadership and members' competence. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 100(3), 713-734.
- McColl-Kennedy, J. R., & Anderson, R. D. (2002). Impact of leadership style and emotions on subordinate performance. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 13(5), 545-559.
- McEvily, B., Soda, G., & Tortoriello, M. (2014). More formally: Rediscovering the missing link between formal organization and informal social structure. *Academy of Management Annals*, 8(1), 299-345.

- McGrath, J. E., Arrow, H., & Berdahl, J. L. (2000). The study of groups: Past, present, and future. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, *4*(1), 95-105.
- Mehra, A., Smith, B. R., Dixon, A. L., & Robertson, B. (2006). Distributed leadership in teams:

 The network of leadership perceptions and team performance. *The Leadership Quarterly*,

 17(3), 232-245.
- Moreland, R. L., Levine, J., & Wingert, M. (2013). Creating the ideal group: Composition effects at work. *Understanding Group Behavior*, 2, 11-35.
- Mudrack, P. E., Bloodgood, J. M., & Turnley, W. H. (2012). Some ethical implications of individual competitiveness. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *108*(3), 347-359.
- Muller, R. M., Spiliopoulou, M., & Lenz, H. (2005). *The influence of incentives and culture on knowledge sharing*. Paper presented at the Proceedings of the 38th Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences, Hawaii.
- Nemeth, C., Brown, K., & Rogers, J. (2001). Devil's advocate versus authentic dissent:

 Stimulating quantity and quality. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 31(6), 707-720.
- Neuman, G. A., Wagner, S. H., & Christiansen, N. D. (1999). The relationship between work-team personality composition and the job performance of teams. *Group & Organization Management*, 24(1), 28-45.
- Neuman, G. A., & Wright, J. (1999). Team effectiveness: Beyond skills and cognitive ability.

 **Journal of Applied Psychology, 84(3), 376-389.
- Nicolaides, V. C., LaPort, K. A., Chen, T. R., Tomassetti, A. J., Weis, E. J., Zaccaro, S. J., & Cortina, J. M. (2014). The shared leadership of teams: A meta-analysis of proximal, distal, and moderating relationships. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 25(5), 923-942.

- Pearce, C. L., & Conger, J. A. (2002). Shared leadership: Reframing the hows and whys of leadership. In C. L. Pearce & J. A. Conger (Eds.), *Shared leadership: Reframing the hows and whys of leadership* (pp. 1-18). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Perry, M. L., Pearce, C. L., & Sims Jr, H. P. (1999). Empowered selling teams: How shared leadership can contribute to selling team outcomes. *Journal of Personal Selling & Sales Management*, 19(3), 35-51.
- Podsakoff, P. M., MacKenzie, S. B., Lee, J.-Y., & Podsakoff, N. P. (2003). Common method biases in behavioral research: A critical review of the literature and recommended remedies. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 88(5), 879.
- Prewett, M. S., Walvoord, A. A. G., Stilson, F. R. B., Rossi, M. E., & Brannick, M. T. (2009).

 The team personality-team performance relationship revisited: The impact of criterion choice, pattern of workflow, and method of aggregation. *Human Performance*, 22(4), 273-296.
- Raver, J. L., Ehrhart, M. G., & Chadwick, I. C. (2012). The emergence of team helping norms: Foundations within members' attributes and behavior. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, *33*(5), 616-637.
- Salas, E., Cooke, N. J., & Rosen, M. A. (2008). On teams, teamwork, and team performance: Discoveries and developments. *Human Factors*, 50(3), 540-547.
- Salas, E., Rosen, M., Burke, C. S., & Goodwin, G. F. (200p). The wisdom of collectives in organizations: An update of team competencies. In E. Salas, G. F. Goodwin, & C. S. Burke (Eds.), *Team effectiveness in complex organizations* (pp. 39-79). New York, NY: Taylor & Francis.

- Schneider, B., Ehrhart, M. G., Mayer, D. M., Saltz, J. L., & Niles-Jolly, K. (2005).

 Understanding organization-customer links in service settings. *Academy of Management Journal*, 48(6), 1017-1032.
- Schwartz, S. H. (1994). *Beyond individualism/collectivism: New cultural dimensions of values*: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Schwartz, S. H. (2006). A theory of cultural value orientations: Explication and applications. *Comparative Sociology*, 5(2), 137-182.
- Schwartz, S. H., & Boehnke, K. (2004). Evaluating the structure of human values with confirmatory factor analysis. *Journal of Research in Personality*, 38(3), 230-255.
- Schwartz, S. H., Cieciuch, J., Vecchione, M., Davidov, E., Fischer, R., Beierlein, C., . . . Konty, M. (2012). Refining the theory of basic individual values. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 103(4), 663-688.
- Seers, A. (1989). Team-member exchange quality: A new construct for role-making research.

 Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 43(1), 118-135.
- Serban, A., & Roberts, A. J. (2016). Exploring antecedents and outcomes of shared leadership in a creative context: A mixed-methods approach. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 27(2), 181-199.
- Small, E. E., & Rentsch, J. R. (2010). Shared leadership in teams: A matter of distribution. *Journal of Personnel Psychology*, 9, 203-211.
- Spence, J. T., & Helmreich, R. L. (1983). Achievement-related motives and behaviors. In J. T. Spence (Ed.), *Achievement and achievement motives: Psychological and sociological approaches* (pp. 10-74). San Francisco, CA: WH Freeman.
- Steiner, I. (1972). Group processes and group productivity. New York: Academic.

- Sundstrom, E., McIntyre, M., Halfhill, T., & Richards, H. (2000). Work groups: From the hawthorne studies to work teams of the 1990s and beyond. *Group Dynamics: Theory, Research, and Practice, 4*(1), 44-67.
- Sy, T., Shore, L. M., Strauss, J., Shore, T. H., Tram, S., Whiteley, P., & Ikeda-Muromachi, K. (2010). Leadership perceptions as a function of race–occupation fit: The case of asian americans. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 95(5), 902-919.
- Triandis, H. C. (1995). *Individualism & collectivism*. Boulder, CO: Westview press.
- Tsui, A. S., Egan, T. D., & O'Reilly III, C. A. (1992). Being different: Relational demography and organizational attachment. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 549-579.
- Tuckman, B. W. (1965). Developmental sequence in small groups. *Psychological Bulletin*, 63(6), 384.
- Tuckman, B. W., & Jensen, M. A. C. (1977). Stages of small-group development revisited.

 Group & Organization Studies, 2(4), 419-427.
- Tuckman, B. W., & Jensen, M. A. C. (2010). Stages of small-group development revisited. *Group Facilitation*, 10, 43-48.
- Ullah, U. S. E., & Park, D. S. (2013). Shared leadership and team effectiveness: Moderating effects of task interdependence. *African Journal of Business Management*, 7(40), 4206.
- Van Vianen, A. E., & De Dreu, C. K. (2001). Personality in teams: Its relationship to social cohesion, task cohesion, and team performance. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 10(2), 97-120.
- Van Yperen, N. W. (2003). Task interest and actual performance: The moderating effects of assigned and adopted purpose goals. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85(6), 1006-1015.

- Wagner, J. A. (1995). Studies of individualism-collectivism: Effects on cooperation in groups.

 *Academy of Management Journal, 38(1), 152-172.
- Wang, D. N., Waldman, D. A., & Zhang, Z. (2014). A meta-analysis of shared leadership and team effectiveness. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 99(2), 181-198.
- Wang, Z., Chen, Y.-f. N., Tjosvold, D., & Shi, K. (2010). Cooperative goals and team agreeableness composition for constructive controversy in china. *Asia Pacific Journal of Management*, 27(1), 139-153.
- Wiersema, M. F., & Bantel, K. A. (1992). Top management team demography and corporate strategic change. *Academy of Management Journal*, 35(1), 91-121.
- Wu, Q., & Cormican, K. (2016). Shared leadership and team creativity: A social network analysis in engineering design teams. *Journal of Technology Management & Innovation*, 11(2), 2-12.
- Yammarino, F. J., Spangler, W. D., & Bass, B. M. (1993). Transformational leadership and performance: A longitudinal investigation. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 4(1), 81-102.
- Zaccaro, S. J., Foti, R. J., & Kenny, D. A. (1991). Self-monitoring and trait-based variance in leadership: An investigation of leader flexibility across multiple group situations. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 76(2), 308-315.
- Zhou, W. C., Zhang, Y. L., & Shen, Y. L. (2017). How shared leadership and team personality composition interact to improve entrepreneurial team performance evidence from china. *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, 24(3), 426-445.
- Zohar, D. (2002). The effects of leadership dimensions, safety climate, and assigned priorities on minor injuries in work groups. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 23(1), 75-92.